### UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION Washington, DC 20549

#### FORM 10-Q

oxtimes QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the qua	rterly period ended October 2, 202	21	
	OR		
☐ TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SEC	CTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SEC	CURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934	
For the tra	ansition period from to .		
Comm	ission File Number: 001-40840		
	ARINGS INCORPORATE of registrant as specified in its char		
Delaware		95-4372080	
(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization)	3. 3	(I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)	
One Tribology Center Oxford, CT		06478	
(Address of principal executive offices)		(Zip Code)	
·	(203) 267-7001		
(Registrant's to	elephone number, including area c	rode)	
Securities register	red pursuant to Section 12(b) of	the Act:	
Title of Each Class	Trading Symbol	Name of Each Exchange on Wh	ich Registered
Common Stock, par value \$0.01 per share 5.00% Series A Mandatory Convertible Preferred Stock, par value \$0.01 per share	ROLL ROLLP	Nasdaq NMS Nasdaq NMS	
ndicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all relating the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that equirements for the past 90 days. Yes $\boxtimes$ No $\square$ ndicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted elect	the registrant was required to file	e such reports), and (2) has been subjec	t to such filing
o be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S hat the registrant was required to submit and post such files). Yes	-T (§232.405 of this chapter) duri		
ndicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large acceler merging growth company. See the definitions of "large accel ompany" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.			
Jarge accelerated filer ⊠  Non-accelerated filer □  Comerging growth company □		Accelerated filer Smaller reporting company	
f an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the re or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Sec			g with any nev
ndicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company	(as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Ex	xchange Act). Yes □ No ⊠	
As of November 5, 2021, RBC Bearings Incorporated had 28,870	,241 shares of Common Stock and	4,600,000 shares of Preferred Stock out	standing.

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

Part I -	FINANCIAL INFORMATION	1
ITEM 1.	Consolidated Financial Statements	1
ITEM 2.	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	18
ITEM 3.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	33
ITEM 4.	Controls and Procedures Changes in Internal Control over Financial Reporting	33
Part II -	OTHER INFORMATION	34
ITEM 1.	Legal Proceedings	34
ITEM 1A.	Risk Factors	34
ITEM 2.	Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds	37
ITEM 3.	<u>Defaults Upon Senior Securities</u>	37
ITEM 4.	Mine Safety Disclosures	37
ITEM 5.	Other Information	37
ITEM 6.	Exhibits	38
	i	

#### PART I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION

#### **ITEM 1. Consolidated Financial Statements**

#### RBC Bearings Incorporated Consolidated Balance Sheets (dollars in thousands, except share and per share data)

Accepted	_	October 2, 2021		April 3, 2021
ASSETS Current accets:	(1	Unaudited)		
Current assets:  Cash and cash equivalents	\$	1,348,611	\$	151,086
Marketable securities	Ψ	1,540,011	Ψ	90,249
Accounts receivable, net of allowance for doubtful accounts of \$1,912 as of October 2, 2021 and \$1,792 as of April				50,245
3, 2021		109,650		110,472
Inventory		370,745		364,147
Prepaid expenses and other current assets		30,875		12,248
Total current assets	_	1,859,881	_	728,202
Property, plant and equipment, net		203,166		208,264
Operating lease assets, net		34,124		35,664
Goodwill		277,758		277,536
Intangible assets, net		150,952		154,399
Other noncurrent assets		41,916		30,195
Total assets	ф.	-	ф.	
10(a) 655€(5	\$	2,567,797	\$	1,434,260
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY				
Current liabilities:				
Accounts payable	\$	47,594	\$	36,336
Accrued expenses and other current liabilities		58,392		43,564
Current operating lease liabilities		5,805		5,726
Current portion of long-term debt		500		2,612
Total current liabilities		112,291		88,238
Long-term debt, less current portion		7,105		13,495
Long-term operating lease liabilities		28,756		29,982
Deferred income taxes		20,202		17,178
Other noncurrent liabilities		62,346		55,416
Total liabilities		230,700		204,309
Stockholders' equity:				
Preferred stock, \$.01 par value; authorized shares: 10,000,000 as of October 2, 2021 and April 3, 2021,				
respectively; issued shares: 4,600,000 and 0 as of October 2, 2021 and April 3, 2021, respectively		46		
Common stock, \$.01 par value; authorized shares: 60,000,000 as of October 2, 2021 and April 3, 2021,				
respectively; issued shares: 29,787,162 and 26,110,320 as of October 2, 2021 and April 3, 2021, respectively		298		261
Additional paid-in capital		1,524,928		445,073
Accumulated other comprehensive loss		(9,263)		(10,409)
Retained earnings		891,270		858,852
Treasury stock, at cost, 916,679 shares and 884,701 shares as of October 2, 2021 and April 3, 2021, respectively		(70,182)		(63,826)
Total stockholders' equity		2,337,097		1,229,951
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	\$	2,567,797	\$	1,434,260
	_	_,_ ,, ,, ,,	Ź	_,,=00

#### RBC Bearings Incorporated Consolidated Statements of Operations (dollars in thousands, except share and per share data) (Unaudited)

		Three Mor	ıths		Ended			
		October 2, September 26, 2021 2020				October 2, 2021	Se	ptember 26, 2020
Net sales	\$	160,900	\$	146,335	\$	317,105	\$	302,828
Cost of sales		98,436		89,739	_	190,868		186,779
Gross margin		62,464		56,596		126,237		116,049
Operating expenses:								
Selling, general and administrative		29,674		26,023		59,476		52,852
Other, net		5,667		4,210	_	8,915		8,020
Total operating expenses		35,341		30,233		68,391		60,872
Operating income		27,123		26,363		57,846		55,177
Interest expense, net		15,770		343		16,089		768
Other non-operating (income)/expense		(291)		211		(756)		253
Income before income taxes		11,644		25,809		42,513		54,156
Provision for income taxes		4,715		5,388		9,585		11,046
Net income		6,929		20,421		32,928		43,110
Preferred stock dividends		510				510		
Net income available to common stockholders	\$	6,419	\$	20,421	\$	32,418	\$	43,110
Net income per share available to common stockholders:								
Basic	\$	0.25	\$	0.82	\$	1.28	\$	1.74
Diluted	\$	0.25	\$	0.82	\$	1.27	\$	1.73
Weighted average common shares:								
Basic		25,500,393		24,823,658		25,260,728		24,793,245
Diluted	_	25,775,794	_	24,957,158	_	25,544,088	_	24,944,608

# RBC Bearings Incorporated Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income (dollars in thousands) (Unaudited)

		Three Mor	ths E	nded		Six Mont	hs Ended		
	October 2, 2021			, ,			September 26 2020		
Net income	\$	6,929	\$	20,421	\$	32,928	\$	43,110	
Pension and postretirement liability adjustments, net of taxes <sup>(1)</sup>		318		259		636		519	
Foreign currency translation adjustments		(1,409)		1,377		510		1,786	
Total comprehensive income	\$	5,838	\$	22,057	\$	34,074	\$	45,415	

<sup>(1)</sup> These adjustments were net of tax expense of \$82 and \$79 for the three-month periods ended October 2, 2021 and September 26, 2020, respectively and \$165 and \$158 for the six-month periods ended October 2, 2021 and September 26, 2020, respectively.

#### RBC Bearings Incorporated Consolidated Statements of Stockholders' Equity (dollars in thousands) (Unaudited)

					Additional	Accumulated Other				Total
	Commo	n Stock	Preferred	Stock	Paid-in	Comprehensive	Retained	Treasury S	Stock S	tockholders'
	Shares	Amount	Shares	Shares Amount		Income/(Loss)	Earnings	Shares	Amount	Equity
Balance at April 3, 2021	26,110,320	\$ 261	_ \$	<u> </u>	\$ 445,073	\$ (10,409)	\$ 858,852	(884,701) \$	(63,826) \$	1,229,951
Net income	_	_	_	_	_		25,999	_		25,999
Share-based compensation	_	_	_	_	5,772	_	_	_	_	5,772
Repurchase of common stock	_	_	_		_	_	_	(31,572)	(6,264)	(6,264)
Exercise of equity awards	135,518	2	_	_	16,679	_	_			16,681
Change in net prior service cost and actuarial losses, net of tax expense of \$83	_	_	_	_	_	318	_	_	_	318
Issuance of restricted stock, net of						515				515
forfeitures	91,056	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_
Currency translation adjustments		_	_	_	_	1,919	_	_	_	1,919
Balance at July 3, 2021	26,336,894	\$ 263	_ \$	<u> </u>	\$ 467,524	\$ (8,172)	\$ 884,851	(916,273) \$	(70,090) \$	1,274,376
Net income	_	_	_		_	_	6,929	_	_	6,929
Share-based compensation	_	_	_	_	6,224	_	_	_	_	6,224
Preferred stock issuance, net of issuance			4,600,000	46	445,407					445.450
Common stock issuance, net of issuance		_	4,000,000	40	445,407	_				445,453
costs	3,450,000	35	_	_	605,642	_	_	_	_	605,677
Preferred stock dividends		_	_			_	(510)	_	_	(510)
Repurchase of common stock	_	_	_	_	_	_	(610)	(406)	(92)	(92)
Exercise of equity awards	1,332	_	_	_	131	_	_	_	()	131
Change in net prior service cost and										
actuarial losses, net of taxes of \$82	_	_	_	_	_	318	_	_	_	318
Issuance of restricted stock, net of										
forfeitures	(1,064)	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_
Currency translation adjustments						(1,409)				(1,409)
Balance at October 2, 2021	29,787,162	\$ 298	4,600,000 \$	S 46	\$ 1,524,928	\$ (9,263)	\$ 891,270	(916,679) \$	(70,182) \$	2,337,097

# RBC Bearings Incorporated Consolidated Statements of Stockholders' Equity (continued) (dollars in thousands) (Unaudited)

	Common		_	Additional Paid-in	Accumulated Other Comprehensive	Retained		Treasury Stock		Total ockholders'
	Shares	Amoun	_	Capital	Income/(Loss)		Earnings Shares Am			Equity
Balance at March 28, 2020	25,881,415	\$ 25	9	\$ 412,400	\$ (6,898)	\$ 769,219	(838,982)	\$ (56,981)	\$	1,117,999
Net income	_	-	_	_	_	22,689	_	_		22,689
Share-based compensation	_	-	_	5,438	_	_	_	_		5,438
Repurchase of common stock	_	-	_	_	_	_	(31,179)	(4,391)		(4,391)
Exercise of equity awards	4,200	-	_	231	_	_	_	_		231
Change in net prior service cost and actuarial losses, net of taxes of \$79	_	_	_	_	260	_	_	_		260
Issuance of restricted stock, net of										
forfeitures	56,157	-	_	_	_	_	_	_		_
Currency translation adjustments	_	-	_	_	409	_	_	_		409
Balance at June 27, 2020	25,941,772	\$ 25	9	\$ 418,069	\$ (6,229)	\$ 791,908	(870,161)	\$ (61,372)	\$	1,142,635
Net income	_	-	_	_	_	20,421	_	_		20,421
Share-based compensation	_	-	_	5,231	_	_	_	_		5,231
Repurchase of common stock	_	_	_	_	_	_	(62)	(8)		(8)
Exercise of equity awards	31,200		1	2,188	_	_	_	_		2,189
Change in net prior service cost and actuarial losses, net of taxes of \$79	_	_	_	_	259	_	_	_		259
Issuance of restricted stock, net of forfeitures	(2,299)	-	_	_	_	_	_	_		_
Currency translation adjustments	_	-	_	_	1,377	_	_	_		1,377
Balance at September 26, 2020	25,970,673	\$ 26	0	\$ 425,488	\$ (4,593)	\$ 812,329	(870,223)	\$ (61,380)	\$	1,172,104

#### RBC Bearings Incorporated Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows (dollars in thousands) (Unaudited)

		Six Months Ended				
		October 2, 2021				
Cash flows from operating activities:						
Net income	\$	32,928	\$	43,110		
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operating activities:						
Depreciation		11,448		11,744		
Deferred income taxes		2,993		4,051		
Amortization of intangible assets		5,409		5,089		
Amortization of deferred financing costs		15,682		259		
Share-based compensation		11,996		10,669		
Loss/(gain) on disposition of assets		75		588		
Consolidation, restructuring, and other noncash charges		2,378		2,416		
Changes in operating assets and liabilities, net of acquisitions:						
Accounts receivable		642		21,267		
Inventory		(7,173)		(4,981)		
Prepaid expenses and other current assets		(12,059)		(2,812)		
Other noncurrent assets		(1,310)		(6,885)		
Accounts payable		11,248		(11,554)		
Accrued expenses and other current liabilities		14,000		(4,137)		
Other noncurrent liabilities		5,217		5,655		
Net cash provided by operating activities		93,474		74,479		
				,		
Cash flows from investing activities:						
Purchase of property, plant and equipment		(6,882)		(6,008)		
Proceeds from sale of assets		10		10		
Purchase of marketable securities		(29,982)		-		
Proceeds from sale of marketable securities		120,483		_		
Acquisition of business		_		245		
Net cash provided by/(used in) investing activities		83,629		(5,753)		
rect cash provided by/(asea in) investing activities		03,023		(3,733)		
Cash flows from financing activities:						
Proceeds received from issuance of common stock		605,677		_		
Proceeds received from issuance of preferred stock		445,453		-		
Finance fees paid in connection with credit facilities and term loans		(32,208)		-		
Repayments of term loans		(8,866)		(3,287)		
Repayments of notes payable		(254)		(249)		
Exercise of stock options		16,812		2,420		
Repurchase of common stock		(6,356)		(4,399)		
Net cash provided by/(used in) financing activities		1,020,258		(5,515)		
The cash provided by (asea m) maneing activates		1,020,230	_	(5,515)		
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash		164		(114)		
Cash and cash equivalents:						
Increase during the period		1,197,525		63,097		
Cash and cash equivalents, at beginning of period		151,086		103,255		
Cash and cash equivalents, at end of period	\$	1,348,611	\$	166,352		
cuon and cuon equitations, at end or period	<b>D</b>	1,340,011	Ф	100,332		
Supplemental disclosures of cash flow information:						
Cash paid for:	, de	10 777	ď	CEEO		
Income taxes	\$	10,777	\$	6,559		
Interest		416		516		
See accompanying notes.						

## RBC Bearings Incorporated Notes to Unaudited Interim Consolidated Financial Statements (dollars in thousands, except share and per share data)

#### 1. Basis of Presentation

The interim consolidated financial statements included herein have been prepared by RBC Bearings Incorporated, a Delaware corporation (collectively with its subsidiaries, the "Company"), without audit, pursuant to the rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission. The interim financial statements included with this report have been prepared on a consistent basis with the Company's audited financial statements and notes thereto included in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended April 3, 2021. We condensed or omitted certain information and footnote disclosures normally included in our annual audited financial statements, which we prepared in accordance with U.S. Generally Accepted Accounting Principles (U.S. GAAP). As used in this report, the terms "we," "us," "our," "RBC" and the "Company" mean RBC Bearings Incorporated and its subsidiaries, unless the context indicates another meaning.

These statements reflect all adjustments, accruals and estimates, consisting only of items of a normal recurring nature, that are, in the opinion of management, necessary for the fair presentation of the consolidated financial condition and consolidated results of operations for the interim periods presented. These financial statements should be read in conjunction with the Company's audited financial statements and notes thereto included in the Annual Report on Form 10-K.

The results of operations for the three- and six-month periods ended October 2, 2021 are not necessarily indicative of the operating results for the entire fiscal year ending April 2, 2022. The three- and six-month periods ended October 2, 2021 and September 26, 2020 each include 13 weeks and 26 weeks, respectively. The amounts shown are in thousands, unless otherwise indicated.

#### 2. Significant Accounting Policies

The Company's significant accounting policies are detailed in "Note 2 - Summary of Significant Accounting Policies" of our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended April 3, 2021. Significant changes to our accounting policies as a result of adopting new accounting standards are discussed below.

#### **Recent Accounting Standards Adopted**

In December 2019, the Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) issued Accounting Standards Update (ASU) No. 2019-12, *Income Taxes (Topic 740)*: Simplifying the Accounting for Income Taxes. The objective of this standard update is to simplify the accounting for income taxes by removing certain exceptions to the general principles in Topic 740. This ASU also attempts to improve consistent application of and simplify U.S. GAAP for other areas of Topic 740 by clarifying and amending existing guidance. This standard update is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2020, including interim periods within those fiscal years. The Company adopted this ASU effective April 4, 2021 and the impact of adoption was not material to the Company's financial position, results of operations or liquidity.

In August 2020, the FASB issued ASU No. 2020-06, Debt - Debt with Conversion and Other Options (Subtopic 470-20) and Derivatives and Hedging - Contracts in Entity's Own Equity (Subtopic 815-40): Accounting for Convertible Instruments and Contracts in an Entity's Own Equity. The amendments in this ASU simplify the complexity associated with applying U.S. GAAP for certain financial instruments with characteristics of liabilities and equity. More specifically, the amendments focus on the guidance for convertible instruments and derivative scope exception for contracts in an entity's own equity. This ASU is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2021, including interim periods within those fiscal years. Early adoption is permitted. The Company early adopted this ASU in fiscal 2022.

The adoption of this ASU did not have a material impact on our financial position, results of operations or liquidity. Adoption of this ASU did simplify the accounting of the 5.00% Series A Mandatory Convertible Preferred Stock ("MCPS") referred to in Note 5 by removing the requirement to assess the financial instrument for beneficial conversion features and clarifying how diluted EPS should be calculated using the "if-converted" method. Refer to Note 6 for further details regarding the "if-converted" method.

Other new pronouncements issued but not effective until after April 3, 2021 are not expected to have a material impact on our financial position, results of operations or liquidity.

#### 3. Revenue from Contracts with Customers

#### Disaggregation of Revenue

The Company operates in four business segments with similar economic characteristics, including nature of the products and production processes, distribution patterns and classes of customers. Revenue is disaggregated within these business segments by our two principal end markets: aerospace and industrial. Comparative information of the Company's overall revenues for the three- and six-month periods ended October 2, 2021 and September 26, 2020 are as follows:

#### **Principal End Markets**

					7	Гhree Mon	ths I	Ended						
		October 2, 2021							September 26, 202					
	Ae	rospace	In	dustrial		Total	Ae	erospace	In	dustrial		Total		
Plain	\$	49,503	\$	24,576	\$	74,079	\$	51,040	\$	20,013	\$	71,053		
Roller		8,892		18,417		27,309		10,674		10,905		21,579		
Ball		8,027		16,404		24,431		7,311		13,788		21,099		
Engineered Products		16,860		18,221		35,081		18,116		14,488		32,604		
	\$	83,282	\$	77,618	\$	160,900	\$	87,141	\$	59,194	\$	146,335		

	Six Months Ended													
		October 2, 2021							September 26, 2020					
	Ae	Aerospace		ace Industrial		Total		Aerospace		Industrial		Total		
Plain	\$	98,471	\$	48,929	\$	147,400	\$	110,392	\$	39,536	\$	149,928		
Roller		17,679		34,877		52,556		23,904		20,575		44,479		
Ball		15,237		32,322		47,559		14,333		25,606		39,939		
Engineered Products		32,788		36,802		69,590		37,494		30,988	_	68,482		
	\$	164,175	\$	152,930	\$	317,105	\$	186,123	\$	116,705	\$	302,828		

#### **Remaining Performance Obligations**

Remaining performance obligations represent the transaction price of orders meeting the definition of a contract for which work has not been performed or has been partially performed and excludes unexercised contract options. The duration of the majority of our contracts, as defined by ASC Topic 606, is less than one year. The Company has elected to apply the practical expedient, which allows companies to exclude remaining performance obligations with an original expected duration of one year or less. The aggregate amount of the transaction price allocated to remaining performance obligations for such contracts with a duration of more than one year was approximately \$302,874 at October 2, 2021. The Company expects to recognize revenue on approximately 55% and 87% of the remaining performance obligations over the next 12 and 24 months, respectively, with the remainder recognized thereafter.

#### Contract Balances

The timing of revenue recognition, invoicing and cash collections affect accounts receivable, unbilled receivables (contract assets) and customer advances and deposits (contract liabilities) on the consolidated balance sheets. These assets and liabilities are reported on the consolidated balance sheets on an individual contract basis at the end of each reporting period.

Contract Assets (Unbilled Receivables) - Pursuant to the over-time revenue recognition model, revenue may be recognized prior to the customer being invoiced. An unbilled receivable is recorded to reflect revenue that is recognized when (1) the cost-to-cost method is applied and (2) such revenue exceeds the amount invoiced to the customer.

As of October 2, 2021 and April 3, 2021, current contract assets were \$6,743 and \$5,584, respectively, and included within prepaid expenses and other current assets on the consolidated balance sheets. The increase in contract assets was primarily due to the recognition of revenue related to the satisfaction or partial satisfaction of performance obligations prior to billing partially offset by amounts billed to customers during the period. As of October 2, 2021 and April 3, 2021, the Company did not have any contract assets classified as noncurrent on the consolidated balance sheets. There were \$77 of impairment losses related to the Company's contract assets during the three and six months ended October 2, 2021.

Contract Liabilities (Deferred Revenue) - The Company may receive a customer advance or deposit, or have an unconditional right to receive a customer advance, prior to revenue being recognized. Since the performance obligations related to such advances may not have been satisfied, a contract liability is established. Advance payments are not considered a significant financing component as the timing of the transfer of the related goods or services is at the discretion of the customer.

As of October 2, 2021 and April 3, 2021, current contract liabilities were \$15,368 and \$16,998, respectively, and included within accrued expenses and other current liabilities on the consolidated balance sheets. The decrease in current contract liabilities was primarily due to the amount of advanced payments received and reclassifications between current and noncurrent contract liabilities based on anticipated timing of performance obligations and revenue recognized during the period. For the three and six months ended October 2, 2021, the Company recognized revenues related to contract liabilities of \$2,129 and \$6,779, respectively. For the three and six months ended September 26, 2020, the Company recognized revenues related to contract liabilities of \$1,944 and \$7,765, respectively.

As of October 2, 2021 and April 3, 2021, noncurrent contract liabilities were \$8,935 and \$3,754, respectively, and included within other noncurrent liabilities on the consolidated balance sheets. The increase in noncurrent contract liabilities was primarily due to the amount of advanced payments received and reclassifications between current and noncurrent contract liabilities based on anticipated timing of performance obligations and revenue recognized during the period.

Accounts Receivable - As of October 2, 2021 and April 3, 2021, accounts receivable with customers, net, were \$109,650 and \$110,472, respectively.

#### 4. Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income (Loss)

The components of comprehensive income (loss) that relate to the Company are net income, foreign currency translation adjustments, and pension plan and postretirement benefits.

The following summarizes the activity within each component of accumulated other comprehensive income (loss), net of taxes:

	Currei Transla	9	Post	nsion and retirement iability		Total
Balance at April 3, 2021	\$	445	\$	(10,854)	\$	(10,409)
Other comprehensive income (loss) before reclassifications		510 —				510
Amounts recorded in/reclassified from accumulated other comprehensive income (loss)				636		636
Net current period other comprehensive income (loss)		510		636		1,146
Balance at October 2, 2021	\$	955	\$	(10,218)	\$	(9,263)

#### 5. Stockholders' Equity

Preferred Stock

We are authorized to issue 10,000,000 shares of preferred stock, \$0.01 par value per share, in one or more series and to fix the powers, designations, preferences and relative participating, option or other rights thereof, including dividend rights, conversion rights, voting rights, redemption terms, liquidation preferences and the number of shares constituting any series, without any further vote or action by our stockholders.

On September 24, 2021, we completed an offering of 4,600,000 shares of 5.00% Series A Mandatory Convertible Preferred Stock ("MCPS") in a public offering registered under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), including 600,000 shares issued pursuant to the full exercise of the option granted to the underwriters of the MCPS offering to purchase additional shares solely to cover over-allotments. The MCPS has a liquidation preference of \$100 per share. The trading symbol for the MCPS is "ROLLP." The net proceeds from the MCPS offering were approximately \$445,453 after deducting underwriting discounts and commissions and offering expenses. On November 1, 2021, the Company used the proceeds to fund a portion of the cash purchase price for the acquisition of the Dodge Mechanical Power Transmission Business ("Dodge") from ABB Asea Brown Boveri Ltd ("ABB").

As of October 2, 2021, the MCPS had an aggregate liquidation preference of \$460,510.

Holders of MCPS are entitled to receive, when, as and if declared by our Board of Directors, or an authorized committee thereof, out of funds legally available for payment, cumulative dividends at the annual rate of 5.00% of the liquidation preference of \$100 per share, payable in cash or, subject to certain limitations, by delivery of shares of common stock or any combination of cash and shares of common stock, at our election; provided, however, that any unpaid dividends on the MCPS will continue to accumulate as described in the Certificate of Designations that sets forth the rights, preferences and privileges of the MCPS. During the second quarter of fiscal 2022, the Company had accrued dividends of \$510.

Subject to certain exceptions, no dividend or distribution will be declared or paid on shares of our common stock, and no common stock will be purchased, redeemed or otherwise acquired for consideration by us or any of our subsidiaries unless, in each case, all accumulated and unpaid dividends for all preceding dividend periods have been declared and paid, or a sufficient amount of cash or number of shares of common stock has been set apart for the payment of such dividends, on all outstanding shares of MCPS. In the event of our voluntary or involuntary liquidation, winding-up or dissolution, no distribution of our assets may be made to holders of our common stock until we have paid holders of MCPS, each of which will be entitled to receive a liquidation preference in the amount of \$100 per share plus accumulated and unpaid dividends.

Unless earlier converted or redeemed, each share of MCPS will automatically convert, for settlement on or about October 15, 2024, into between 0.4413 and 0.5405 shares of Common Stock, subject to customary anti-dilution adjustments. The conversion rate that will apply to mandatory conversions will be determined based on the average of the daily volume-weighted average prices over the 20 consecutive trading days beginning on, and including, the 21st scheduled trading day immediately before October 15, 2024. The conversion rate applicable to mandatory conversions may in certain circumstances be increased to compensate holders of the MCPS for certain unpaid accumulated dividends.

#### Common Stock

We are authorized to issue 60,000,000 shares of common stock, \$0.01 par value per share. Holders of common stock are entitled to one vote per share. Holders of common stock are entitled to receive dividends, if and when declared by our Board of Directors, and to share ratably in our assets legally available for distribution to our stockholders in the event of liquidation. Holders of common stock have no preemptive, subscription, redemption, or conversion rights. The holders of common stock do not have cumulative voting rights. The holders of a majority of the shares of common stock can elect all of the directors and can control our management and affairs. The common stock is junior to the MCPS in terms of liquidation preference.

On September 24, 2021, we completed an offering of 3,450,000 shares of common stock in a public offering registered under the Securities Act at an offering price of \$185 per share, including 450,000 shares issued pursuant to the full exercise of the option granted to the underwriters of the offering to purchase additional shares.

The net proceeds from the offering were approximately \$605,677 after deducting underwriting discounts and commissions and offering expenses. On November 1, 2021, the Company used the proceeds to fund a portion of the cash purchase price for the acquisition of Dodge.

#### 6. Net Income Per Share Available to Common Stockholders

Basic net income per share available to common stockholders is computed by dividing net income available to common stockholders by the weighted-average number of common shares outstanding.

Diluted net income per share available to common stockholders is computed by dividing net income available to common stockholders by the sum of the weighted-average number of common shares and dilutive common share equivalents then outstanding using the treasury stock method. Common share equivalents consist of the incremental common shares issuable upon the exercise of stock options and conversion common stock shares of MCPS.

We exclude outstanding stock options, stock awards and the MCPS from the calculations if the effect would be anti-dilutive. The dilutive effect of the MCPS is calculated using the if-converted method. The if-converted method assumes that these securities were converted to shares of common stock at the later of the September 24, 2021 issuance date or the beginning of the reporting period to the extent that the effect is dilutive. If the effect is anti-dilutive, we calculate net income per share available to common stockholders by adjusting net income in the numerator for the effect of the cumulative MCPS dividends for the respective period.

For the three- and six-month periods ended October 2, 2021, the effect of assuming the conversion of the 4,600,000 shares of MCPS into shares of common stock was anti-dilutive, and therefore excluded from the calculation of diluted earnings per share available to common stockholders. Accordingly, net income was reduced by cumulative MCPS dividends, as presented in our consolidated statement of operations, for purposes of calculating net income available to common stockholders.

For the three months ended October 2, 2021, 159,925 employee stock options and no restricted shares were excluded from the calculation of diluted earnings per share available to common stockholders. For the six months ended October 2, 2021, 159,925 employee stock options and no restricted shares were excluded from the calculation of diluted earnings per share available to common stockholders. For the three months ended September 26, 2020, 502,861 employee stock options and 115,185 restricted shares were excluded from the calculation of diluted earnings per share available to common stockholders. For the six months ended September 26, 2020, 502,909 employee stock options and 65,325 restricted shares were excluded from the calculation of diluted earnings per share available to common stockholders. The inclusion of these employee stock options and restricted shares would have been anti-dilutive.

The table below reflects the calculation of weighted-average shares outstanding for each period presented as well as the computation of basic and diluted net income per share available to common stockholders:

	Three Months Ended					Six Mont	hs Ended		
	October 2, September 26, 2021 2020			_	October 2, 2021	Se	eptember 26, 2020		
Net income	\$	6,929	\$	20,421	\$	32,928	\$	43,110	
Preferred stock dividends		510		_		510		_	
Net income available to common stockholders	\$	6,419	\$	20,421	\$	32,418	\$	43,110	
Denominator for basic net income per share available to common stockholders — weighted-average shares outstanding		25,500,393		24,823,658		25,260,728		24,793,245	
Effect of dilution due to employee stock awards		275,401		133,500		283,360		151,363	
Effect of dilution due to MCPS		_		_		_		_	
Denominator for diluted net income per share available to common stockholders — weighted-average shares outstanding		25,775,794		24,957,158		25,544,088		24,944,608	
Basic net income per share available to common stockholders	\$	0.25	\$	0.82	\$	1.28	\$	1.74	
Diluted net income per share available to common stockholders	\$	0.25	\$	0.82	\$	1.27	\$	1.73	

#### 7. Cash and Cash Equivalents

The Company considers all highly liquid investments purchased with an original maturity of three months or less to be cash equivalents. The Company maintains its cash accounts primarily with Bank of America, N.A., Credit Suisse Group AG and Wells Fargo & Company. The domestic balances are insured by the Federal Deposit Insurance Company up to \$250. The Company has not experienced any losses in such accounts.

During the second quarter of fiscal 2022, the Company sold all of its remaining short-term marketable securities to fund a portion of the cash purchase price for the acquisition of Dodge, to pay acquisition-related fees and expenses, and for other general corporate purposes. The resulting gain on sale was immaterial.

#### 8. Inventory

Inventories are stated at the lower of cost or net realizable value, using the first-in, first-out method, and are summarized below:

	0	ctober 2, 2021	 April 3, 2021
Raw materials	\$	57,493	\$ 57,764
Work in process		93,197	86,183
Finished goods		220,055	220,200
	\$	370,745	\$ 364,147

#### 9. Debt

The balances payable under all borrowing facilities are as follows:

	tober 2, 2021	April 3, 2021
Revolver and term loan facilities	\$ 3,115	\$ 11,657
Debt issuance costs	(1,005)	(1,216)
Other	5,495	5,666
Total debt	7,605	16,107
Less: current portion	500	2,612
Long-term debt	\$ 7,105	\$ 13,495

The current portion of long-term debt as of October 2, 2021 included the current portion of the Schaublin mortgage. The current portion of long-term debt as of April 3, 2021 included the current portion of the Foreign Term Loan and the Schaublin mortgage.

#### Domestic Credit Facility

The Company's credit agreement with Wells Fargo Bank, National Association ("Wells Fargo"), as Administrative Agent, Collateral Agent, Swingline Lender and Letter of Credit Issuer, and the other lenders party thereto (the "2015 Credit Agreement") provides the Company with a \$250,000 revolving credit facility (the "Revolver"), which expires on January 31, 2024. As of October 2, 2021, \$923 in unamortized debt issuance costs remained.

Amounts outstanding under the Revolver generally bear interest at (a) a base rate determined by reference to the higher of (1) Wells Fargo's prime lending rate, (2) the federal funds effective rate plus 1/2 of 1% and (3) the one-month LIBOR rate plus 1%, or (b) LIBOR plus a specified margin, depending on the type of borrowing being made. The applicable margin is based on the Company's consolidated ratio of total net debt to consolidated EBITDA at each measurement date. As of October 2, 2021, the Company's margin was 0.00% for base rate loans and 0.75% for LIBOR loans.

The 2015 Credit Agreement requires the Company to comply with various covenants including, among other things, a financial covenant to maintain a ratio of consolidated net debt to adjusted EBITDA not greater than 3.50 to 1. The 2015 Credit Agreement allows the Company to, among other things, make distributions to shareholders, repurchase its stock, incur other debt or liens, or acquire or dispose of assets provided that the Company complies with certain requirements and limitations of the 2015 Credit Agreement. As of October 2, 2021, the Company was in compliance with all such covenants.

The Company's domestic subsidiaries have guaranteed the Company's obligations under the 2015 Credit Agreement, and the Company's obligations and the domestic subsidiaries' guaranty are secured by a pledge of substantially all of the domestic assets of the Company and its domestic subsidiaries.

As of October 2, 2021, approximately \$3,550 of the Revolver was being utilized to provide letters of credit to secure the Company's obligations relating to certain insurance programs, and the Company had the ability to borrow up to an additional \$246,450 under the Revolver as of October 2, 2021. On November 1, 2021, the 2015 Credit Agreement was terminated and replaced with the new credit agreement referred to in Note 12 below.

Foreign Term Loan and Revolving Credit Facility

On August 15, 2019, one of our foreign subsidiaries, Schaublin SA ("Schaublin"), entered into two separate credit agreements (the "Foreign Credit Agreements") with Credit Suisse (Switzerland) Ltd. to (i) finance the acquisition of Swiss Tool, and (ii) provide future working capital. The Foreign Credit Agreements provided Schaublin with a CHF 15,000 (approximately \$15,383) term loan (the "Foreign Term Loan"), which expires on July 31, 2024 and a CHF 15,000 (approximately \$15,383) revolving credit facility (the "Foreign Revolver"), which continues in effect until terminated by either Schaublin or Credit Suisse. Debt issuance costs associated with the Foreign Credit Agreements totaled CHF 270 (approximately \$277) and will be amortized throughout the life of the Foreign Credit Agreements. As of October 2, 2021, approximately \$82 in unamortized debt issuance costs remain.

Amounts outstanding under the Foreign Term Loan and the Foreign Revolver generally bear interest at LIBOR plus a specified margin. The applicable margin is based on Schaublin's ratio of total net debt to consolidated EBITDA at each measurement date. Currently, Schaublin's margin is 1.00%.

The Foreign Credit Agreements require Schaublin to comply with various covenants, which are tested annually on March 31. These covenants include, among other things, a financial covenant to maintain a ratio of consolidated net debt to adjusted EBITDA not greater than 2.50 to 1 as of March 31, 2021 and thereafter. Schaublin is also required to maintain an economic equity of CHF 20,000 at all times. The Foreign Credit Agreements allow Schaublin to, among other things, incur other debt or liens and acquire or dispose of assets provided that Schaublin complies with certain requirements and limitations of the Foreign Credit Agreements. As of October 2, 2021, Schaublin was in compliance with all such covenants.

Schaublin's parent company, Schaublin Holding, has guaranteed Schaublin's obligations under the Foreign Credit Agreements. Schaublin Holding's guaranty and the Foreign Credit Agreements are secured by a pledge of the capital stock of Schaublin. In addition, the Foreign Term Loan is secured with pledges of the capital stock of the top company and the three operating companies in the Swiss Tool System group of companies.

As of October 2, 2021, there was approximately \$3,115 outstanding under the Foreign Term Loan and no amounts outstanding under the Foreign Revolver, and Schaublin had the ability to borrow up to an additional \$16,114 under the Foreign Revolver.

Schaublin's required future principal payments are approximately \$0 for the remainder of fiscal 2022, \$0 for fiscal 2023 through fiscal 2024 and \$3,115 for fiscal 2025.

Other Notes Payable

In 2012 Schaublin purchased the land and building that it occupies for approximately \$14,910. Schaublin obtained a 20-year fixed-rate mortgage of approximately \$9,857 at an interest rate of 2.9%. The balance of the purchase price of approximately \$5,053 was paid from cash on hand. The balance on this mortgage as of October 2, 2021 was approximately \$5,495 and has been classified as Level 2 of the valuation hierarchy.

The Company's required future principal payments are approximately \$250 for the remainder of fiscal 2022, \$500 for each year from fiscal 2023 through fiscal 2026 and \$3,245 thereafter.

#### 10. Income Taxes

The Company files income tax returns in numerous U.S. and foreign jurisdictions, with returns subject to examination for varying periods, but generally back to and including the year ending April 2, 2005. The Company is no longer subject to U.S. federal tax examination by the Internal Revenue Service for years ending before March 31, 2018.

The effective income tax rates for the three-month periods ended October 2, 2021 and September 26, 2020 were 40.5% and 20.9%, respectively. In addition to discrete items, the effective income tax rates for these periods are different from the U.S. statutory rates due to the foreign-derived intangible income provision and U.S. credit for increasing research activities, which decrease the rate, and state income taxes, which increase the rate.

The effective income tax rate for the three-month period ended October 2, 2021 of 40.5% includes \$91 of tax benefits associated with share-based compensation offset by the establishment of a \$1,853 valuation allowance for capital loss carryforwards we do not expect to recognize and \$100 of other items. The effective income tax rate without discrete items for the three-month period ended October 2, 2021 would have been 24.5%. The effective income tax rate for the three-month period ended September 26, 2020 of 20.9% includes \$364 of tax benefits associated with share-based compensation. The effective income tax rate without discrete items for the three-month period ended September 26, 2020 would have been 22.0%. The Company believes it is reasonably possible that some of its unrecognized tax positions may be effectively settled within the next twelve months due to the closing of audits and the statute of limitations expiring in varying jurisdictions. The decrease in the Company's unrecognized tax positions, pertaining primarily to federal and state credits and state tax, is estimated to be approximately \$1,429.

Income tax expense for the six-month period ended October 2, 2021 was \$9,585 compared to \$11,046 for the six-month period ended September 26, 2020. Our effective income tax rate for the six-month period ended October 2, 2021 was 22.5% compared to 20.4% for the six-month period ended September 26, 2020. The effective income tax rate for the six-month period ended October 2, 2021 of 22.5% includes \$2,231 of tax benefits associated with share-based compensation and \$60 of other items offset by the establishment of a \$1,853 valuation allowance for capital loss carryforwards we don't expect to recognize. The effective income tax rate without these benefits and other items for the six-month period ended October 2, 2021 would have been 23.6%. The effective income tax rate for the six-month period ended September 26, 2020 of 20.4% included \$679 of tax benefits associated with share-based compensation. The effective income tax rate without these benefits and other items for the six-month period ended September 26, 2020 would have been 21.6%.

#### 11. Reportable Segments

The Company operates through operating segments for which separate financial information is available, and for which operating results are evaluated regularly by the Company's chief operating decision maker in determining resource allocation and assessing performance. Those operating segments are aggregated as reportable segments as they have similar economic characteristics, including nature of the products and production processes, distribution patterns and classes of customers.

The Company has four reportable business segments, Plain Bearings, Roller Bearings, Ball Bearings and Engineered Products, which are described below.

*Plain Bearings.* Plain bearings are produced with either self-lubricating or metal-to-metal designs and consists of several sub-classes, including rod end bearings, spherical plain bearings and journal bearings. Unlike ball bearings, which are used in high-speed rotational applications, plain bearings are primarily used to rectify inevitable misalignments in various mechanical components.

**Roller Bearings.** Roller bearings are anti-friction bearings that use rollers instead of balls. The Company manufactures four basic types of roller bearings: heavy-duty needle roller bearings with inner rings, tapered roller bearings, track rollers and aircraft roller bearings.

*Ball Bearings.* The Company manufactures four basic types of ball bearings: high precision aerospace, airframe control, thin section and commercial ball bearings, which are used in high-speed rotational applications.

**Engineered Products.** Engineered Products consists of highly engineered hydraulics, fasteners, collets and precision components used in aerospace, marine and industrial applications.

Segment performance is evaluated based on segment net sales and gross margin. Items not allocated to segment operating income include corporate administrative expenses and certain other amounts.

		<b>Three Months Ended</b>			Six Months Ended			
	0	ctober 2,	Sep	tember 26,	October 2,		Sep	tember 26,
		2021		2020		2021		2020
Net External Sales								
Plain	\$	74,079	\$	71,053	\$	147,400	\$	149,928
Roller		27,309		21,579		52,556		44,479
Ball		24,431		21,099		47,559		39,939
Engineered Products		35,081		32,604		69,590		68,482
	\$	160,900	\$	146,335	\$	317,105	\$	302,828
Gross Margin								
Plain	\$	27,956	\$	29,750	\$	59,480	\$	61,827
Roller		10,128		6,236		19,246		14,643
Ball		11,090		9,129		21,782		17,056
Engineered Products		13,290		11,481		25,729		22,523
	\$	62,464	\$	56,596	\$	126,237	\$	116,049
Selling, General & Administrative Expenses								
Plain	\$	5,948	\$	5,276	\$	11,833	\$	10,547
Roller		1,465		1,162		2,823		2,401
Ball		1,610		1,289		3,251		2,635
Engineered Products		4,226		3,838		8,475		7,650
Corporate		16,425		14,458		33,094		29,619
	\$	29,674	\$	26,023	\$	59,476	\$	52,852
Operating Income								
Plain	\$	20,213	\$	23,472	\$	45,043	\$	48,873
Roller		8,662		4,481		15,955		11,580
Ball		9,457		7,803		18,473		14,354
Engineered Products		7,849		6,112		15,452		12,093
Corporate		(19,058)		(15,505)		(37,077)		(31,723)
	\$	27,123	\$	26,363	\$	57,846	\$	55,177
Intersegment Sales								
Plain	\$	1,687	\$	1,212	\$	3,254	\$	2,774
Roller		2,552		2,171		4,806		5,549
Ball		1,318		464		2,335		1,131
Engineered Products		12,955		6,832		23,437		17,481
	\$	18,512	\$	10,679	\$	33,832	\$	26,935

All intersegment sales are eliminated in consolidation.

#### 12. Subsequent Events

On November 1, 2021, the Company completed the acquisition of Dodge for approximately \$2,900,000, net of cash acquired and subject to certain adjustments. In the acquisition, the Company purchased 100% of the capital stock of certain entities, including Dodge Mechanical Power Transmission Company Inc., and certain other assets relating to ABB's mechanical power transmission business.

With headquarters in Greenville, South Carolina, Dodge is a leading manufacturer of mounted bearings and mechanical products with market-leading brand recognition. Dodge manufactures a complete line of mounted bearings, enclosed gearing and power transmission components across a diverse set of industrial end markets. Dodge primarily operates across the construction and mining aftermarket, and the food & beverage, warehousing and general machinery verticals, with sales predominately in the Americas.

When the Company entered into the Dodge acquisition agreement in July 2021, its obligation to pay the purchase price was supported by a \$2,800,000 bridge financing commitment, which was replaced prior to the closing of the acquisition by the equity offerings described in Note 5 above and the debt financings described below. The remainder of the purchase price was funded with cash on hand.

On October 7, 2021, Roller Bearing Company of America, Inc. ("RBCA"), a wholly-owned subsidiary of our top holding company RBC Bearings Incorporated, issued \$500,000 aggregate principal amount of 4.375% Senior Notes due 2029 (the "Notes"). The Notes were offered and sold only to "qualified institutional buyers" in the United States pursuant to Rule 144A of the Securities Act, and outside the United States to persons other than "U.S. persons" in compliance with Regulation S under the Securities Act.

On November 1, 2021 RBC Bearings and RBCA entered into a Credit Agreement (the "New Credit Agreement") with Wells Fargo, as Administrative Agent, Collateral Agent, Swingline Lender and Letter of Credit Issuer and the other lenders party thereto, and terminated the 2015 Credit Agreement. The New Credit Agreement provides the Company with (a) a \$1,300,000 term loan facility (the "Term Loan Facility"), which was used to fund a portion of the cash purchase price for the acquisition of Dodge and to pay related fees and expenses, and (b) a \$500,000 revolving credit facility (the "Revolving Credit Facility" and together with the Term Loan Facility, the "Facilities"), approximately \$3,550 of which is being utilized to provide letters of credit to secure the Company's obligations relating to certain insurance programs, leaving the Company with the ability to borrow up to an additional \$496,450 under the Revolving Credit Facility as of November 1, 2021. Amounts outstanding under the Facilities generally bear interest at either, at RBCA's option, (a) a base rate determined by reference to the higher of (i) Wells Fargo's prime lending rate, (ii) the federal funds effective rate plus 1/2 of 1.00% and (iii) the one-month LIBOR rate plus 1.00% or (b) the LIBOR rate plus a specified margin, depending on the type of borrowing being made. The applicable margin is based on the Company's consolidated ratio of total net debt to consolidated EBITDA from time to time. Currently, the Company's margin is 0.75% for base rate loans and 1.75% for LIBOR rate loans. The Facilities are subject to a "LIBOR" floor of 0.00% and contain "hard-wired" LIBOR replacement provisions as set forth in the New Credit Agreement. The Term Loan Facility will amortize in quarterly installments as set forth below with the balance payable on the Maturity Date unless otherwise extended in accordance with the terms of the Term Loan Facility:

Town Loan Engility

	term Loan Facility
Date	Repayment Amount
March 31, 2022	1.25%
June 30, 2022	1.25%
September 30, 2022	1.25%
December 31, 2022	1.25%
March 31, 2023	1.25%
June 30, 2023	1.25%
September 30, 2023	1.25%
December 31, 2023	1.25%
March 31, 2024	1.875%
June 30, 2024	1.875%
September 30, 2024	1.875%
December 31, 2024	1.875%
March 31, 2025	2.50%
June 30, 2025	2.50%
September 30, 2025	2.50%
December 31, 2025	2.50%
March 31, 2026	3.125%
June 30, 2026	3.125%
September 30, 2026	3.125%
November 2, 2026	Remaining outstanding amounts

At November 1, 2021, the Company had \$1,300,000 outstanding under the Term Loan Facility and \$0 had been drawn down from the Revolving Credit Facility.

The New Credit Agreement requires the Company to comply with various covenants, including the following financial covenants beginning with the test period ending December 31, 2021: (a) a maximum Total Net Leverage Ratio of 5.50:1.00, which maximum Total Net Leverage Ratio shall decrease during certain subsequent test periods as set forth in the New Credit Agreement (provided that, no more than once during the term of the Facilities, such maximum ratio applicable at such time may be increased by the Borrower by 0.50:1.00 for a period of twelve (12) months after the consummation of a material acquisition), and (b) a minimum Interest Coverage Ratio of 2.00:1.00.

The New Credit Agreement allows the Company to, among other things, make distributions to shareholders, repurchase its stock, incur other debt or liens, or acquire or dispose of assets provided that the Company complies with certain requirements and limitations of the New Credit Agreement.

The Company is currently performing procedures to determine the Dodge purchase price allocation and estimating the fair value of tangible and intangible assets acquired and liabilities assumed in connection with the Dodge acquisition. The initial fair value estimates will be recorded in the third quarter of fiscal 2022.

Acquisition and financing costs incurred in the second quarter of fiscal 2022 totaled \$80,762. Of this amount, (a) \$47,121 was recorded as a reduction of additional paid in capital on the consolidated balance sheets in connection with the common stock and MCPS offerings, (b) \$22,294 was recorded as deferred financing fees associated with a bridge loan financing commitment obtained in connection with the Dodge acquisition and included within prepaid expenses and other current assets on the consolidated balance sheets, of which, \$15,470 was amortized during the quarter and included within interest expense in the consolidated statement of operations, (c) \$9,913 was recorded as deferred financing fees associated with the permanent financing for the Dodge acquisition and included within other assets on the consolidated balance sheets, and (d) \$1,433 was recorded as period expenses and included within other, net within the consolidated statements of operations.

#### ITEM 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

#### **Cautionary Statement as to Forward-Looking Information**

The objective of the discussion and analysis is to provide material information relevant to an assessment of the financial condition and results of operations of the registrant including an evaluation of the amounts and certainty of cash flows from operations and from outside sources.

The information in this discussion contains "forward-looking statements" within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933 and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 which are subject to the "safe harbor" created by those sections. All statements, other than statements of historical facts, included in this quarterly report on Form 10-Q regarding our strategy, future operations, future financial position, future revenues, projected costs, prospects and plans and objectives of management are "forward-looking statements" as the term is defined in the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995.

The words "anticipates," "believes," "estimates," "expects," "intends," "may," "plans," "projects," "will," "would" and similar expressions are intended to identify forward-looking statements, although not all forward-looking statements contain these identifying words. We may not actually achieve the plans, intentions or expectations disclosed in our forward-looking statements and you should not place undue reliance on our forward-looking statements. Actual results or events could differ materially from the plans, intentions and expectations disclosed in the forward-looking statements that we make. These forward-looking statements involve risks and uncertainties that could cause our actual results to differ materially from those in the forwardlooking statements, including, without limitation: (a) the bearing and engineered products industries are highly competitive, and this competition could reduce our profitability or limit our ability to grow; (b) the loss of a major customer, or a material adverse change in a major customer's business, could result in a material reduction in our revenues, cash flows and profitability; (c) our results have been and are likely to continue to be impacted by the COVID-19 pandemic; (d) weakness in any of the industries in which our customers operate, as well as the cyclical nature of our customers' businesses generally, could materially reduce our revenues, cash flows and profitability; (e) future reductions or changes in U.S. government spending could negatively affect our business; (f) fluctuating supply and costs of subcomponents, raw materials and energy resources, or the imposition of import tariffs, could materially reduce our revenues, cash flows and profitability; (g) our results could be impacted by governmental trade policies and tariffs relating to our supplies imported from foreign vendors or our finished goods exported to other countries; (h) our products are subject to certain approvals and government regulations and the loss of such approvals, or our failure to comply with such regulations, could materially reduce our revenues, cash flows and profitability; (i) the retirement of commercial aircraft could reduce our revenues, cash flows and profitability; (j) work stoppages and other labor problems could materially reduce our ability to operate our business; (k) unexpected equipment failures, catastrophic events or capacity constraints could increase our costs and reduce our sales due to production curtailments or shutdowns; (1) we may not be able to continue to make the acquisitions necessary for us to realize our growth strategy; (m) businesses that we have acquired (such as Dodge) or that we may acquire in the future may have liabilities that are not known to us; (n) goodwill and indefinite-lived intangibles comprise a significant portion of our total assets, and if we determine that goodwill and indefinite-lived intangibles have become impaired in the future, our results of operations and financial condition in such years may be materially and adversely affected; (o) we depend heavily on our senior management and other key personnel, the loss of whom could materially affect our financial performance and prospects; (p) our international operations are subject to risks inherent in such activities; (q) currency translation risks may have a material impact on our results of operations; (r) we are subject to changes in legislative, regulatory and legal developments involving income and other taxes; (s) we may be required to make significant future contributions to our pension plan; (t) we may incur material losses for product liability and recall-related claims; (u) environmental and health and safety laws and regulations impose substantial costs and limitations on our operations, and environmental compliance may be more costly than we expect; (v) our intellectual property and proprietary information are valuable, and any inability to protect them could adversely affect our business and results of operations; in addition, we may be subject to infringement claims by third parties; (w) cancellation of orders in our backlog could negatively impact our revenues, cash flows and profitability; (x) if we fail to maintain an effective system of internal controls, we may not be able to accurately report our financial results or prevent fraud; (y) litigation could adversely affect our financial condition; (z) changes in accounting standards or changes in the interpretations of existing standards could affect our financial results; (aa) risks associated with utilizing information technology systems could adversely affect our operations; (bb) our quarterly performance can be affected by the timing of government product inspections and approvals; (cc) we may not be able to efficiently integrate Dodge into our operations; and (dd) we may fail to realize some or all of the anticipated benefits of the Dodge acquisition or those benefits may take longer to realize than expected; (ee) we incurred substantial debt in order to complete the Dodge acquisition, which could constrain our business and exposes us to the risk of defaults under our debt instruments; and (ff) increases in interest rates would increase the cost of servicing Term Loan Facility and could reduce our profitability. Additional information regarding these and other risks and uncertainties is contained in our periodic filings with the SEC, including, without limitation, the risks identified under the heading "Risk Factors" set forth in the Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended April 3, 2021. Our forward-looking statements do not reflect the potential impact of any future acquisitions, mergers, dispositions, joint ventures or investments we may make. We do not intend, and undertake no obligation, to update or alter any forward-looking statement. The following section is qualified in its entirety by the more detailed information, including our financial statements and the notes thereto, which appears elsewhere in this Quarterly Report.

#### Overview

We are a well-known international manufacturer and maker of highly engineered precision bearings and components. Our precision solutions are integral to the manufacture and operation of most machines and mechanical systems, reduce wear to moving parts, facilitate proper power transmission, and reduce damage and energy loss caused by friction. While we manufacture products in all major bearings categories, we focus primarily on the higher end of the bearing and engineered component markets where we believe our value-added manufacturing and engineering capabilities enable us to differentiate ourselves from our competitors and enhance profitability. We believe our unique expertise has enabled us to garner leading positions in many of the product markets in which we primarily compete. With 42 facilities in 7 countries, of which 30 are manufacturing facilities, we have been able to significantly broaden our end markets, products, customer base and geographic reach. We currently operate under four reportable business segments: Plain Bearings, Roller Bearings, Ball Bearings, and Engineered Products. The following further describes these reportable segments:

*Plain Bearings.* Plain bearings are produced with either self-lubricating or metal-to-metal designs and consists of several sub-classes, including rod end bearings, spherical plain bearings and journal bearings. Unlike ball bearings, which are used in high-speed rotational applications, plain bearings are primarily used to rectify inevitable misalignments in various mechanical components.

**Roller Bearings.** Roller bearings are anti-friction bearings that use rollers instead of balls. We manufacture four basic types of roller bearings: heavy-duty needle roller bearings with inner rings, tapered roller bearings, track rollers and aircraft roller bearings.

**Ball Bearings**. We manufacture four basic types of ball bearings: high precision aerospace, airframe control, thin section and commercial ball bearings, which are used in high-speed rotational applications.

*Engineered Products.* Engineered Products consist of highly engineered hydraulics, fasteners, collets, tool holders and precision components used in aerospace, marine and industrial applications.

Purchasers of bearings and engineered products include industrial equipment and machinery manufacturers, producers of commercial and military aerospace equipment, agricultural machinery manufacturers, construction, energy, mining and specialized equipment manufacturers, and marine products, automotive and commercial truck manufacturers. The markets for our products are cyclical, and we have endeavored to mitigate this cyclicality by entering into sole-source relationships and long-term purchase agreements, through diversification across multiple market segments within the aerospace and industrial segments, by increasing sales to the aftermarket, and by focusing on developing highly customized solutions.

Currently, our strategy is built around maintaining our role as a leading manufacturer of precision-engineered bearings and components through the following efforts:

- **Developing innovative solutions.** By leveraging our design and manufacturing expertise and our extensive customer relationships, we continue to develop new products for markets in which there are substantial growth opportunities.
- Expanding customer base and penetrating end markets. We continually seek opportunities to access new customers, geographic locations and bearing platforms with existing products or profitable new product opportunities.
- *Increasing aftermarket sales.* We believe that increasing our aftermarket sales of replacement parts will further enhance the continuity and predictability of our revenues and enhance our profitability. Such sales include sales to third party distributors and sales to OEMs for replacement products and aftermarket services. We will increase the percentage of our revenues derived from the replacement market by continuing to implement several initiatives.

• **Pursuing selective acquisitions.** The acquisition of businesses that complement or expand our operations has been and continues to be an important element of our business strategy. We believe that there will continue to be consolidation within the industry that may present us with acquisition opportunities.

#### Outlook

Our net sales for the three-month period ended October 2, 2021 increased 10.0% compared to the same period last fiscal year. The increase in net sales was a result of a 31.1% increase in our industrial markets offset by a 4.4% decrease in our aerospace markets. The increase in industrial sales was driven by increases in the mining, energy, marine and general industrial markets. The decrease in aerospace sales was experienced primarily in our commercial OEM markets. Our backlog, as of October 2, 2021, was \$456.7 million compared to \$394.8 million as of April 3, 2021.

Our sales to industrial markets experienced growth of 31.1% in the second quarter of fiscal 2022 as compared to the same three-month period last year. This continued the growth we experienced in the first quarter of fiscal 2022. Sales to industrial markets were up 31.0% as compared to the same sixmonth period last year. We have experienced growth across most of our industrial products both to OEM and distribution customers. The general economic environment, both domestic and international, has led to sustained strength in our industrial order book which we expect to continue through the remainder of fiscal 2022.

The COVID-19 health crisis continues to impact our commercial aerospace sales in fiscal 2022 as a result of build rate changes within the industry. The commercial aerospace OEM market and aftermarket have been impacted by reduced air travel and changes in production rates but are expected to improve in the fourth quarter of the fiscal year.

On November 1, 2021, subsequent to the end of the quarter, RBC completed the acquisition of Dodge. The results of this business will be reflected in our results starting in the third quarter of fiscal 2022. Dodge operates in the industrial market, with a significant amount of their sales directed to customers in industrial distribution. Including the positive impact of this acquisition, the Company expects net sales to be approximately \$245.0 million to \$255.0 million in the third quarter of fiscal 2022.

We experienced strong cash flow generation during the second quarter of fiscal 2022 (as discussed in the section "Liquidity and Capital Resources" below). With the addition of Dodge, we expect this trend to continue throughout the fiscal year as customer demand continues to be significant. We believe that operating cash flows and available credit under the Revolving Credit Facility and Foreign Revolver will provide adequate resources to fund internal growth initiatives for the foreseeable future, including at least the next 12 months. For further discussion regarding the funding of the Dodge acquisition, refer to Part I, Item 1 – Notes 5 and 12. As of October 2, 2021, we had cash and cash equivalents of \$1,348.6 million of which approximately \$9.6 million was cash held by our foreign operations. As discussed within Part I, Item 1 – Note 12, approximately \$1,100.0 million of this was used for the acquisition of Dodge on November 1, 2021.

## Results of Operations (dollars in millions)

		Three Months Ended							
	(	October 2, 2021		September 26,		ptember 26, 2020		\$ Change	%
		2021		2020	_	Change	Change		
Total net sales	\$	160.9	\$	146.3	\$	14.6	10.0%		
Net income	\$	6.9	\$	20.4	\$	(13.5)	(66.1)%		
Net income per share available to common stockholders: diluted	\$	0.25	\$	0.82					
Weighted average common shares: diluted		25,775,794		24,957,158					

Our net sales for the three-month period ended October 2, 2021 increased 10.0% compared to the same period last fiscal year. The increase in net sales was a result of a 31.1% increase in our industrial markets partially offset by a 4.4% decrease in our aerospace markets. The increase in industrial sales was driven by the mining, energy, marine and general industrial markets. The decrease in aerospace sales was primarily due to the commercial OEM markets, which decreased by 7.7% as compared to the same three-month period last year.

Net income for the second quarter of fiscal 2022 was \$6.9 million compared to \$20.4 million for the same period last year. Net income for the second quarter of fiscal 2022 was affected by approximately \$13.0 million of after-tax costs associated with the acquisition of Dodge, \$1.5 million of after-tax restructuring costs primarily associated with consolidation efforts at one of our domestic manufacturing facilities, and \$2.0 million of discrete tax expense primarily associated with establishing a valuation allowance on a prior loss carryforward. These costs were partially offset by \$0.1 million of tax benefits associated with share-based compensation. Net income for the second quarter of fiscal 2021 was affected by \$2.8 million of after-tax restructuring costs and related items primarily associated with the consolidation of two manufacturing facilities, and \$0.1 million of losses on foreign exchange partially offset by \$0.4 million of tax benefits associated with share-based compensation and \$0.1 million of other discrete tax benefits.

	Six Months Ended								
	October 2, 2021	Se	ptember 26, 2020		\$ Change	% Change			
Total net sales	\$ 317.1	\$	302.8	\$	14.3	4.7%			
Net income	\$ 32.9	\$	43.1	\$	(10.2)	(23.6)%			
Net income per share available to common stockholders: diluted	\$ 1.27	\$	1.73						
Weighted average common shares: diluted	25,544,088		24,944,608						

Net sales increased \$14.3 million, or 4.7% for the six-month period ended October 2, 2021 over the same period last year. The increase in net sales was mainly the result of a 31.0% increase in industrial sales partially offset by an 11.8% decrease in aerospace sales. The increase in industrial sales was primarily due to mining, energy, and general industrial markets. The decrease in aerospace sales was realized in both our commercial and defense markets over the six-month period.

Net income for the six months ended October 2, 2021 was \$32.9 million compared to \$43.1 million for the same period last year. Net income for the six-month period in fiscal 2022 was affected by approximately \$13.0 million of after-tax costs associated with the acquisition of Dodge, \$2.0 million of after-tax restructuring costs, and \$2.0 million of discrete tax expense primarily associated with establishing a valuation allowance on a prior loss carryforward. These costs were partially offset by \$2.2 million of tax benefits associated with share-based compensation and \$0.2 million of other discrete tax benefits. Net income of \$43.1 million in fiscal 2021 was affected by \$3.7 million of after-tax restructuring costs and related items, and \$0.2 million of losses on foreign exchange partially offset by \$0.7 million of tax benefits associated with share-based compensation, and \$0.1 million of other discrete tax benefits.

#### **Gross Margin**

		Three Months Ended								
	Octob 202		Sept	tember 26, 2020		\$ Change	% Change			
Gross Margin	\$	62.5	\$	56.6	\$	5.9	10.4%			
% of net sales		38.8%		38.7%						

Gross margin was 38.8% of net sales for the second quarter of fiscal 2022 compared to 38.7% for the second quarter of fiscal 2021. Gross margin for the second quarter of fiscal 2022 was impacted by approximately \$0.9 million of restructuring costs associated with consolidation efforts at one of our domestic facilities. Gross margin for the second quarter of fiscal 2022 included \$2.0 million in inventory rationalization costs associated with the consolidation of two manufacturing facilities.

		Six Months Ended							
	-	October 2, 2021	Sep	otember 26, 2020	\$ Change		% Change		
Gross Margin	\$	126.2	\$	116.0	\$	10.2	8.8%		
% of net sales		39.8%	)	38.3%	)				

Gross margin was 39.8% of net sales for the first six months of fiscal 2022 compared to 38.3% for the same period last year. Gross margin for the six-month period of fiscal 2022 was impacted by approximately \$0.9 million of restructuring costs associated with consolidation efforts at one of our domestic facilities. Gross margin for the six-month period of fiscal 2021 was impacted by \$0.8 million of capacity inefficiencies driven by the decrease in volume and \$2.0 million in inventory rationalization costs associated with the consolidation of two manufacturing facilities. The increase in gross margin year over year was primarily the result of cost efficiencies achieved through recent restructuring and consolidation efforts made throughout the Company.

#### Selling, General and Administrative

	Three Months Ended							
	 October 2, 2021	Sep	otember 26, 2020		\$ Change	% Change		
SG&A	\$ 29.7	\$	26.0	\$	3.7	14.0%		
% of net sales	18.4%		17.8%					

SG&A for the second quarter of fiscal 2022 was \$29.7 million, or 18.4% of net sales, as compared to \$26.0 million, or 17.8% of net sales, for the same period of fiscal 2021. This increase was due to \$2.4 million of additional personnel costs, \$1.0 million of additional share-based compensation, and \$0.3 million of other items.

		Six Months Ended							
	Octob 202	-	Sep	tember 26, 2020		\$ Change	% Change		
SG&A	\$	59.5	\$	52.9	\$	6.6	12.5%		
% of net sales		18.8%		17.5%					

SG&A expenses increased by \$6.6 million to \$59.5 million for the first six months of fiscal 2022 compared to \$52.9 million for the same period last year. This increase was due to \$4.8 million of additional personnel costs, \$1.3 million additional share-based compensation, and \$0.5 million of other items.

	Three Months Ended							
	ober 2, 021	Sep	2020 2020		\$ Change	% Change		
Other, net	\$ 5.7	\$	4.2	\$	1.5	34.6%		
% of net sales	3.5%		2.9%					

Other operating expenses for the second quarter of fiscal 2022 totaled \$5.7 million compared to \$4.2 million for the same period last year. For the second quarter of fiscal 2022, other operating expenses included \$1.1 million of restructuring costs and related items, \$2.8 million of amortization of intangible assets, \$1.4 million of costs associated with the acquisition of Dodge and \$0.4 million of other costs. For the second quarter of fiscal 2021, other operating expenses included \$1.5 million of restructuring costs and related items, \$2.6 million of amortization of intangible assets and \$0.1 million of other costs.

		Six Months Ended							
	0	October 2, 2021	Sep	otember 26, 2020	_	\$ Change	% Change		
Other, net	\$	8.9	\$	8.0	\$	0.9	11.2%		
% of net sales		2.8%	)	2.6%					

Other operating expenses for the first six months of fiscal 2022 totaled \$8.9 million compared to \$8.0 million for the same period last year. For the first six months of fiscal 2022, other operating expenses were comprised mainly of \$5.4 million in amortization of intangibles, \$1.6 million of restructuring and related items, \$1.4 million of costs associated with the acquisition of Dodge, and \$0.5 million of other items. For the first six months of fiscal 2021, other operating expenses were comprised mainly of \$5.1 million in amortization of intangibles, \$2.6 million of restructuring and related items and \$0.3 million of other items.

#### Interest Expense, Net

		Three Months Ended								
	<del>-</del>	October 2, 2021	Sej	2020 2020		\$ Change	% Change			
Interest expense, net	\$	15.8	\$	0.3	\$	15.5	4,497.7%			
% of net sales		9.8%		0.2%						

Interest expense, net, generally consists of interest charged on the Company's debt agreements and amortization of deferred financing fees, offset by interest income (see "Liquidity and Capital Resources" below). Interest expense, net, was \$15.8 million for the second quarter of fiscal 2022 compared to \$0.3 million for the same period last year. During the second quarter, the Company incurred approximately \$15.5 million in costs associated with the amortization of fees for a bridge financing commitment established in association with the Dodge acquisition. Subsequent to the end of the quarter, this commitment was replaced with the permanent financings discussed in Notes 5 and 12 of Part 1, Item 1 above.

		October 2, September 26, \$ %							
	Octob 202	,		ember 26, 2020	C	\$ Change	% Change		
Interest expense, net	\$	16.1	\$	8.0	\$	15.3	1,994.9%		
% of net sales		5.1%	)	0.3%					

Interest expense, net was \$16.1 million for the first six months of fiscal 2022 compared to \$0.8 million for the first six months of fiscal 2021. During the six months ended October 2, 2021 the Company incurred approximately \$15.5 million in costs associated with the amortization of fees for a bridge financing commitment established in association with the Dodge acquisition. Subsequent to the end of the second quarter, this commitment was replaced with the permanent financings discussed in Notes 5 and 12 of Part 1, Item 1 above.

#### Other Non-operating Expense

		Three Months Ended							
	Octol 20	,		nber 26, 020	С	\$ hange	% Change		
Other non-operating expense	\$	(0.3)	\$	0.2	\$	(0.5)	(237.9)%		
% of net sales		(0.2)%		0.1%					

Other non-operating expenses were \$(0.3) million for the second quarter of fiscal 2022 compared to \$0.2 million for the same period in the prior year. For the second quarter of fiscal 2022, other non-operating expenses were comprised of \$0.5 million of income associated with short-term marketable securities partially offset by \$0.1 million of foreign exchange loss and \$0.1 million of other items. For the second quarter of fiscal 2021, other non-operating expenses were comprised of \$0.1 million of foreign exchange loss and \$0.1 million of other items.

	Six Months Ended								
	ober 2, 021		ember 26, 2020		\$ Change	% Change			
Other non-operating expense	\$ (0.8)	\$	0.3	\$	(1.1)	(398.8)%			
% of net sales	(0.2)%		0.1%	)					

Other non-operating expenses were \$(0.8) million for the first six months of fiscal 2022 compared to \$0.3 million for the same period in the prior year. For the first six months of fiscal 2022, other non-operating expenses were comprised of \$1.2 million of income associated with short-term marketable securities partially offset by \$0.1 million of foreign exchange loss and \$0.3 million of other items. For the first six months of fiscal 2021, other non-operating expenses were comprised of \$0.2 million of foreign exchange loss and \$0.1 million of other items.

#### **Income Taxes**

	 Three Months Ended					
	ober 2, 021	Se	ptember 26, 2020			
Income tax expense	\$ 4.7	\$	5.4			
Effective tax rate	40.5%	)	20.9%			

Income tax expense for the three-month period ended October 2, 2021 was \$4.7 million compared to \$5.4 million for the three-month period ended September 26, 2020. Our effective income tax rate for the three-month period ended October 2, 2021 was 40.5% compared to 20.9% for the three-month period ended September 26, 2020. The effective income tax rate for the three-month period ended October 2, 2021 of 40.5% included \$2.0 million of discrete tax expense primarily associated with establishing a valuation allowance on a prior loss carryforward partially offset by \$0.1 million of tax benefits associated with share-based compensation; the effective income tax rate without these items would have been 24.5%. The effective income tax rate for the three-month period ended September 26, 2020 of 20.9% included \$0.4 million of tax benefits associated with share-based compensation; the effective income tax rate without these benefits would have been 22.0%.

		Six Montl	ıs Ended		
		October 2, 2021	September 26, 2020		
Income tax expense	9	\$ 9.6	\$ 11.0		
Effective tax rate		22.5%	20.4%		

Income tax expense for the six-month period ended October 2, 2021 was \$9.6 million compared to \$11.0 million for the six-month period ended September 26, 2020. Our effective income tax rate for the six-month period ended October 2, 2021 was 22.5% compared to 20.4% for the six-month period ended September 26, 2020. The effective income tax rate for the six-month period ended October 2, 2021 of 22.5% included \$2.2 million of tax benefits associated with share-based compensation partially offset by \$2.0 million of discrete tax expense primarily associated with establishing a valuation allowance on a loss carryforward; the effective income tax rate without these benefits would have been 23.6%. The effective income tax rate for the six-month period ended September 26, 2020 of 20.4% included \$0.7 million of tax benefits associated with share-based compensation; the effective income tax rate without these benefits would have been 21.6%.

#### **Segment Information**

We have four reportable product segments: Plain Bearings, Roller Bearings, Ball Bearings and Engineered Products. We use gross margin as the primary measurement to assess the financial performance of each reportable segment.

#### **Plain Bearings Segment**

	Three Months Ended								
		ober 2, 2021	Sep	tember 26, 2020		\$ Change	% Change		
Total net sales	\$	74.1	\$	71.1	\$	3.0	4.3%		
Gross margin % of segment net sales	\$	28.0 37.7%	\$	29.8 41.9%	\$	(1.8)	(6.0)%		
70 of segment net suies		37.770		41.570					
SG&A	\$	5.9	\$	5.3	\$	0.6	12.7%		
% of segment net sales		8.0%		7.4%					

Net sales increased \$3.0 million, or 4.3%, for the three months ended October 2, 2021 compared to the same period last year. The 4.3% increase was primarily driven by a 22.8% increase in the industrial markets partially offset by a decrease of 3.0% in our aerospace markets. The increase in industrial net sales was mostly driven by the general industrial markets to both OEM and distribution customers. The decrease in aerospace net sales was due to the commercial aerospace OEM market and aftermarket.

Gross margin as a percentage of segment net sales was 37.7% for the second quarter of fiscal 2022 compared to 41.9% for the same period last year. Gross margin for the three-month period ended October 2, 2021 was impacted by approximately \$0.9 million of inventory rationalization costs as part of a restructuring effort at one of our domestic facilities. The decrease in gross margin as a percentage of net sales was also impacted by product mix.

	Six Months Ended								
		tober 2, 2021	Sep	otember 26, 2020	_	\$ Change	% Change		
Total net sales	\$	147.4	\$	149.9	\$	(2.5)	(1.7)%		
Gross margin	\$		\$		\$	(2.3)	(3.8)%		
% of segment net sales		40.4%		41.2%					
SG&A	\$	11.8	\$	10.5	\$	1.3	12.2%		
% of segment net sales		8.0%		7.0%					

Net sales decreased \$2.5 million, or 1.7%, for the six months ended October 2, 2021 compared to the same period last year. The 1.7% decrease was primarily driven by a decrease of 10.8% in our aerospace markets offset by a 23.8% increase in the industrial markets. The decrease in aerospace was primarily due to both the commercial and defense markets. The increase in industrial sales was mostly driven by the general industrial markets to both OEM and distribution customers.

Gross margin as a percentage of net sales decreased to 40.4% for the first six months of fiscal 2022 compared to 41.2% for the same period last year. Gross margin for the six-month period ended October 2, 2021 was impacted by approximately \$0.9 million of inventory rationalization costs as part of a restructuring effort at one of our domestic facilities.

#### **Roller Bearings Segment**

		Three Months Ended								
	Octol 20	ber 2, Se 21	ptember 26, 2020		\$ Change	% Change				
Total net sales	\$	27.3 \$	21.6	\$	5.7	26.6%				
Gross margin	\$	10.1 \$	6.2	\$	3.9	62.4%				
% of segment net sales		37.1%	28.9%							
SG&A	\$	1.5 \$	1.2	\$	0.3	26.1%				
% of segment net sales		5.4%	5.4%							

Net sales increased \$5.7 million, or 26.6%, for the three months ended October 2, 2021 compared to the same period last year. Our industrial markets increased by 68.9% while our aerospace markets decreased 16.7%. The increase in industrial net sales was primarily due to the mining, class 8 truck, energy, and general industrial markets. The decrease in aerospace was driven by the commercial and defense OEM and aftermarkets.

Gross margin for the three months ended October 2, 2021 was 37.1% of net sales, compared to 28.9% in the comparable period in fiscal 2021. This increase in the gross margin as a percentage of net sales was primarily due to \$2.0 million in inventory rationalization costs incurred in fiscal 2021 associated with the consolidation of two manufacturing facilities and decreased volumes during the period.

	Six Months Ended							
		tober 2, 2021	Sep	tember 26, 2020		\$ Change	% Change	
Total net sales	\$	52.6	\$	44.5	\$	8.1	18.2%	
Gross margin	\$	19.2	\$	14.6	\$	4.6	31.4%	
% of segment net sales		36.6%		32.9%				
SG&A	\$	2.8	\$	2.4	\$	0.4	17.6%	
% of segment net sales		5.4%		5.4%				

Net sales increased \$8.1 million, or 18.2%, for the six months ended October 2, 2021 compared to the same period last year. Our industrial markets increased 69.5% while our aerospace markets decreased by 26.0%. The increase in industrial sales was primarily due to mining, energy, class 8 truck and general industrial market activity while the decrease in aerospace was driven by the commercial OEM and commercial and defense aftermarkets.

Gross margin for the six months ended October 2, 2021 was 36.6% of net sales, compared to 32.9% in the comparable period in fiscal 2021. This increase in the gross margin as a percentage of net sales was primarily due to \$2.0 million in inventory rationalization costs incurred in fiscal 2021 associated with the consolidation of two manufacturing facilities and decreased volumes during the period. During the first six months of fiscal 2021, gross margin was also impacted by approximately \$0.3 million of capacity inefficiencies driven by the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic.

#### **Ball Bearings Segment**

	Three Months Ended								
		ober 2, 2021	Sep	otember 26, 2020		\$ Change	% Change		
Total net sales	\$	24.4	\$	21.1	\$	3.3	15.8%		
Gross margin	\$	11.1	\$	9.1	\$	2.0	21.5%		
% of segment net sales		45.4%		43.3%					
SG&A % of segment net sales	\$	1.6 6.6%		1.3 6.1%	\$	0.3	24.9%		

Net sales increased by \$3.3 million for the second quarter of fiscal 2022 compared to the same period last year. Our aerospace markets increased 9.8% while our industrial sales increased 19.0%. The increase in aerospace net sales was primarily driven by the defense markets. The increase in industrial was primarily due to the general industrial markets.

Gross margin as a percentage of net sales was 45.4% for the second quarter of fiscal 2022 as compared to 43.3% for the same period last year. The increase in gross margin year over year is a result of product mix during the period.

		Six Months Ended								
	O	ctober 2, 2021	Sej	ptember 26, 2020		\$ Change	% Change			
Total net sales	\$	47.6	\$	39.9	\$	7.7	19.1%			
Gross margin	\$	21.8	\$	17.1	\$	4.7	27.7%			
% of segment net sales		45.8%		42.7%						
SG&A	\$		\$		\$	0.7	23.4%			
% of segment net sales		6.8%		6.6%						

Net sales increased \$7.7 million, or 19.1% for the six months ended October 2, 2021 compared to the same period last year. Our industrial market sales increased 26.2% while sales to our aerospace markets increased 6.3%. The increase in industrial was primarily due to the general industrial market to both distribution and OEM customers. The increase in aerospace net sales was primarily driven by the defense markets.

Gross margin as a percentage of net sales increased to 45.8% for the six months ended October 2, 2021 compared to 42.7% for the same period last year. The decrease was primarily due to increased sales during the period.

#### **Engineered Products Segment**

	Three Months Ended						
	tober 2, 2021	Sep	otember 26, 2020		\$ Change	% Change	
Total net sales	\$ 35.1	\$	32.6	\$	2.5	7.6%	
Gross margin	\$ 13.3	\$	11.5	\$	1.8	15.8%	
% of segment net sales	37.9%		35.2%				
SG&A % of segment net sales	\$ 4.2 12.0%	\$	3.8 11.8%	\$	0.4	10.1%	

Net sales increased \$2.5 million, or 7.6%, for the second quarter of fiscal 2022 compared to the same period last year. Our industrial markets increased 25.8% while our aerospace markets decreased 6.9%. The increase in our industrial net sales was driven by the marine, machine tools and general industrial markets. The decrease in aerospace net sales was primarily driven by the commercial and defense OEM markets.

Gross margin as a percentage of net sales was 37.9% for the second quarter of fiscal 2022 compared to 35.2% for the same period last year. This increase, period over period, was primarily attributable to product mix and realization of benefit from recent consolidation and restructuring efforts.

	Six Months Ended						
		ober 2, 2021	Sep	tember 26, 2020		\$ Change	% Change
Total net sales	\$	69.6	\$	68.5	\$	1.1	1.6%
Gross margin % of segment net sales	\$	25.7 37.0%	\$	22.5 32.9%	\$	3.2	14.2%
70 of segment het suies		57.070		32.370			
SG&A	\$	8.5	\$	7.7	\$	0.8	10.8%
% of segment net sales		12.2%		11.2%			

Net sales increased \$1.1 million, or 1.6%, for the six months ended October 2, 2021 compared to the same period last year. Our industrial sales increased 18.8% while our aerospace sales decreased 12.6%. The increase in industrial sales was driven by the machine tools and general industrial markets. The decrease in aerospace sales was primarily driven by the commercial and defense OEM markets.

Gross margin as a percentage of net sales increased to 37.0% for the six months ended October 2, 2021 compared to 32.9% for the same period last year. This increase was primarily attributable to the realization of cost efficiencies achieved through recent consolidation and restructuring efforts. During the first half of fiscal 2021, gross margin was also impacted by approximately \$0.5 million of capacity inefficiencies driven by the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic.

#### Corporate

		Three Months Ended						
	Octol 20	ber 2, )21	Sep	tember 26, 2020		\$ Change	% Change	
SG&A	\$	16.4	\$	14.5	\$	1.9	13.6%	
% of total net sales		10.2%		9.9%				

Corporate SG&A increased \$1.9 million, or 13.6%, for the second quarter of fiscal 2022 compared to the same period last year. This was primarily due to an increase of \$1.0 million in personnel costs and \$1.0 million of share-based compensation expenses, partially offset by \$0.1 million of other items.

		Six Months Ended						
	Octob 202	-		ember 26, 2020	C	\$ hange	% Change	
SG&A	\$	33.1	\$	29.6	\$	3.5	11.7%	
% of total net sales		10.4%	1	9.8%				

Corporate SG&A increased \$3.5 million for the six months ended October 2, 2021 compared to the same period last year due to an increase of \$2.0 million in personnel costs, \$1.3 million of share-based compensation expenses, and \$0.2 million of other items.

## Liquidity and Capital Resources (dollars in millions in tables)

Our business is capital-intensive. Our capital requirements include manufacturing equipment and materials. In addition, we have historically fueled our growth, in part, through acquisitions. We have historically met our working capital, capital expenditure requirements and acquisition funding needs through our net cash flows provided by operations, various debt arrangements and sale of equity to investors. We believe that operating cash flows and available credit under the Revolving Credit Facility and Foreign Revolver will provide adequate resources to fund internal growth initiatives for the foreseeable future. For further discussion regarding the funding of the Dodge acquisition, refer to Part I, Item 1 – Notes 5 and 12.

Our ability to meet future working capital, capital expenditures and debt service requirements will depend on our future financial performance, which will be affected by a range of economic, competitive and business factors, particularly interest rates, cyclical changes in our end markets and prices for steel and our ability to pass through price increases on a timely basis, many of which are outside of our control. In addition, future acquisitions could have a significant impact on our liquidity position and our need for additional funds.

From time to time, we evaluate our existing facilities and operations and their strategic importance to us. If we determine that a given facility or operation does not have future strategic importance, we may sell, partially or completely, relocate production lines, consolidate or otherwise dispose of those operations. Although we believe our operations would not be materially impaired by such dispositions, relocations or consolidations, we could incur significant cash or non-cash charges in connection with them.

#### Liquidity

As of October 2, 2021, we had cash and cash equivalents of \$1,348.6 million, of which, approximately \$9.6 million was cash held by our foreign operations. As discussed within Part I, Item 1 – Note 12, approximately \$1,100.0 million of this was used for the acquisition of Dodge on November 1, 2021. We expect that our undistributed foreign earnings will be re-invested indefinitely for working capital, internal growth and acquisitions for and by our foreign subsidiaries.

#### Domestic Credit Facility

The Company's credit agreement with Wells Fargo, as Administrative Agent, Collateral Agent, Swingline Lender and Letter of Credit Issuer, and the other lenders party thereto (the "2015 Credit Agreement") provides the Company with a \$250.0 million revolving credit facility (the "Revolver"), which expires on January 31, 2024. As of October 2, 2021, \$0.9 million in unamortized debt issuance costs remained.

Amounts outstanding under the Revolver generally bear interest at (a) a base rate determined by reference to the higher of (1) Wells Fargo's prime lending rate, (2) the federal funds effective rate plus 1/2 of 1% and (3) the one-month LIBOR rate plus 1%, or (b) LIBOR plus a specified margin, depending on the type of borrowing being made. The applicable margin is based on the Company's consolidated ratio of total net debt to consolidated EBITDA at each measurement date. As of October 2, 2021, the Company's margin was 0.00% for base rate loans and 0.75% for LIBOR loans.

The 2015 Credit Agreement requires the Company to comply with various covenants including, among other things, a financial covenant to maintain a ratio of consolidated net debt to adjusted EBITDA not greater than 3.50 to 1. The 2015 Credit Agreement allows the Company to, among other things, make distributions to shareholders, repurchase its stock, incur other debt or liens, or acquire or dispose of assets provided that the Company complies with certain requirements and limitations of the 2015 Credit Agreement. As of October 2, 2021, the Company was in compliance with all such covenants.

The Company's domestic subsidiaries have guaranteed the Company's obligations under the 2015 Credit Agreement, and the Company's obligations and the domestic subsidiaries' guaranty are secured by a pledge of substantially all of the domestic assets of the Company and its domestic subsidiaries.

As of October 2, 2021, approximately \$3.6 million of the Revolver was being utilized to provide letters of credit to secure the Company's obligations relating to certain insurance programs, and the Company had the ability to borrow up to an additional \$246.4 million under the Revolver as of October 2, 2021. On November 1, 2021, the 2015 Credit Agreement was terminated and replaced with the New Credit Agreement referred to below.

Our New Credit Agreement with Wells Fargo provides the Company with (a) the Term Loan Facility, a \$1,300 million term loan facility that was used to fund a portion of the cash purchase price for the acquisition of Dodge and to pay related fees and expenses, and (b) the Revolving Credit Facility, a \$500 million revolving credit facility. Amounts outstanding under the Facilities generally bear interest at either, at our option, (a) a base rate determined by reference to the higher of (i) Wells Fargo's prime lending rate, (ii) the federal funds effective rate plus 1/2 of 1.00% and (iii) the one-month LIBOR rate plus 1.00% or (b) the LIBOR rate plus a specified margin, depending on the type of borrowing being made. The applicable margin is based on the Company's consolidated ratio of total net debt to consolidated EBITDA from time to time. Currently, the Company's margin is 0.75% for base rate loans and 1.75% for LIBOR rate loans. The Facilities are subject to a "LIBOR" floor of 0.00% and contain "hard-wired" LIBOR replacement provisions as set forth in the New Credit Agreement. The Term Loan Facility and the Revolving Credit Facility will mature on November 2, 2026 (the "Maturity Date"). The Company can elect to prepay some or all of the outstanding balance from time to time without penalty. Commencing one full fiscal quarter after the execution of the New Credit Agreement, the Term Loan Facility will amortize in quarterly installments as set forth in the schedule included in Note 12 of Part 1, Item 1, above, with the balance payable on the Maturity Date unless otherwise extended in accordance with the terms of the Term Loan Facility.

The New Credit Agreement requires the Company to comply with various covenants, including the following financial covenants beginning with the test period ending December 31, 2021: (a) a maximum Total Net Leverage Ratio of 5.50:1.00, which maximum Total Net Leverage Ratio shall decrease during certain subsequent test periods as set forth in the New Credit Agreement (provided that, no more than once during the term of the Facilities, such maximum ratio applicable at such time may be increased by the Borrower by 0.50:1.00 for a period of twelve (12) months after the consummation of a material acquisition), and (b) a minimum Interest Coverage Ratio of 2.00:1.00.

The Company's domestic subsidiaries have guaranteed the Company's obligations under the New Credit Agreement, and the Company's obligations and the domestic subsidiaries' guaranty are secured by a pledge of substantially all of the domestic assets of the Company and its domestic subsidiaries.

Approximately \$3.6 million of the Revolving Credit Facility is being utilized to provide letters of credit to secure the Company's obligations relating to certain insurance programs. The Company has the ability to borrow up to an additional \$496.4 million under the Revolving Credit Facility as of November 1, 2021.

Foreign Term Loan and Revolving Credit Facility

Our Foreign Credit Agreements with Credit Suisse (Switzerland) Ltd. provided us with financing to acquire Swiss Tool in 2019 and provide future working capital for Schaublin, our foreign subsidiary. The Foreign Credit Agreements provide (a) the Foreign Term Loan, a CHF 15.0 million (approximately \$15.4 million) term loan, which expires on July 31, 2024, and (b) the Foreign Revolver, a CHF 15.0 million (approximately \$15.4 million) revolving credit facility, which continues in effect until terminated by either Schaublin or Credit Suisse. Debt issuance costs associated with the Foreign Credit Agreements totaled CHF 0.3 million (approximately \$0.3 million) and will be amortized throughout the life of the Foreign Credit Agreements. As of October 2, 2021, approximately \$0.1 million in unamortized debt issuance costs remain.

Amounts outstanding under the Foreign Term Loan and the Foreign Revolver generally bear interest at LIBOR plus a specified margin. The applicable margin is based on Schaublin's ratio of total net debt to consolidated EBITDA at each measurement date. Currently, Schaublin's margin is 1.00%.

The Foreign Credit Agreements require Schaublin to comply with various covenants, which are tested annually on March 31. These covenants include, among other things, a financial covenant to maintain a ratio of consolidated net debt to adjusted EBITDA not greater than 2.50 to 1 as of March 31, 2021 and thereafter. Schaublin is also required to maintain an economic equity of CHF 20.0 million at all times. The Foreign Credit Agreements allow Schaublin to, among other things, incur other debt or liens and acquire or dispose of assets provided that Schaublin complies with certain requirements and limitations of the Foreign Credit Agreements. As of October 2, 2021, Schaublin was in compliance with all such covenants.

Schaublin's parent company, Schaublin Holding, has guaranteed Schaublin's obligations under the Foreign Credit Agreements. Schaublin Holding's guaranty and the Foreign Credit Agreements are secured by a pledge of the capital stock of Schaublin. In addition, the Foreign Term Loan is secured with pledges of the capital stock of the top company and the three operating companies in the Swiss Tool System group of companies.

As of October 2, 2021, there was approximately \$3.1 million outstanding under the Foreign Term Loan and no amounts outstanding under the Foreign Revolver. Schaublin has the ability to borrow up to an additional \$16.1 million under the Foreign Revolver as of October 2, 2021.

Schaublin's required future principal payments are approximately \$0 for the remainder of fiscal 2022, \$0 for fiscal 2023 and fiscal 2024 and \$3.1 million for fiscal 2025.

Other Notes Payable

In 2012 Schaublin purchased the land and building that it occupies for approximately \$14.9 million. Schaublin obtained a 20-year fixed-rate mortgage of approximately \$9.9 million at an interest rate of 2.9%. The balance of the purchase price of approximately \$5.0 million was paid from cash on hand. The balance on this mortgage as of October 2, 2021 was approximately \$5.5 million and has been classified as Level 2 of the valuation hierarchy.

The Company's required future principal payments are approximately \$0.3 million for the remainder of fiscal 2022, \$0.5 million for each year from fiscal 2023 through fiscal 2026 and \$3.2 million thereafter.

On October 7, 2021, RBCA issued \$500.0 million aggregate principal amount of 4.375% Senior Notes due 2029 (the "Notes").

#### Cash Flows

#### Six-month Period Ended October 2, 2021 Compared to the Six-month Period Ended September 26, 2020

The following table summarizes our cash flow activities:

			\$
	FY22	FY21	Change
Net cash provided by (used in):			
Operating activities	\$ 93.5	\$ 74.5	\$ 19.0
Investing activities	83.6	(5.8)	89.4
Financing activities	1,020.3	(5.5)	1,025.8
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash	0.1	(0.1)	0.2
Increase in cash and cash equivalents	\$ 1,197.5	\$ 63.1	\$ 1,134.4

During the first six months of fiscal 2022, we generated cash of \$93.5 million from operating activities compared to \$74.5 million of cash generated during the same period of fiscal 2021. The increase of \$19.0 million for fiscal 2022 was mainly a result of the favorable impact of a net change in operating assets and liabilities of \$14.0 million and a favorable change in non-cash charges of \$15.2 million, offset by a decrease in net income of \$10.2 million. The favorable change in operating assets and liabilities is detailed in the table below, while the increase in non-cash charges resulted from \$15.5 million of amortization of deferred financing costs, \$1.3 million of share-based compensation charges, and \$0.3 million of amortization of intangible assets, partially offset by unfavorable changes of \$1.1 million in deferred taxes, \$0.3 million of depreciation, and \$0.5 million of loss on disposition of assets.

The following chart summarizes the favorable change in operating assets and liabilities of \$14.0 million for fiscal 2022 versus fiscal 2021 and the favorable change of \$20.1 million for fiscal 2021 versus fiscal 2020.

	 FY22	FY21
Cash provided by (used in):	 	
Accounts receivable	\$ (20.6)	\$ 19.0
Inventory	(2.2)	8.1
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	(9.3)	2.8
Other noncurrent assets	5.6	(5.1)
Accounts payable	22.8	(12.2)
Accrued expenses and other current liabilities	18.1	1.6
Other noncurrent liabilities	 (0.4)	5.9
Total change in operating assets and liabilities:	\$ 14.0	\$ 20.1

During the first six months of fiscal 2022, we generated \$83.6 million for investing activities as compared to \$5.8 million used during the first six months of fiscal 2021. This increase in cash generated was attributable to the sale of \$120.5 million of highly liquid marketable securities during the current period, partially offset by the purchase of \$29.9 million of highly liquid marketable securities during the current period, a \$0.9 million increase in capital expenditures, and a purchase price adjustment in fiscal 2021 related to the Swiss Tool acquisition of \$0.3 million.

During the first six months of fiscal 2022, we generated \$1,020.3 million for financing activities compared to \$5.5 million used during the first six months of fiscal 2021. This increase in cash used was primarily attributable to \$605.7 million proceeds received from the issuance of common stock during the current period, \$445.5 million proceeds received from the issuance of preferred stock during the current period, and \$14.4 million more exercises of share-based awards offset by \$32.2 million of finance fees paid in connection with credit facilities and term loans in the current period, \$5.6 million more payments made on outstanding debt and \$2.0 million more treasury stock purchases.

#### Capital Expenditures

Our capital expenditures were \$3.5 million and \$6.9 million for the three- and six-month periods ended October 2, 2021, respectively. We expect to make additional capital expenditures of \$10.0 to \$15.0 million during the remainder of fiscal 2022 in connection with our existing business, excluding capital expenditures we may incur related to the acquisition of Dodge. We expect to fund these capital expenditures principally through existing cash and internally generated funds. We may also make substantial additional capital expenditures in connection with acquisitions.

#### **Other Matters**

#### **Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates**

Preparation of our financial statements requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets, liabilities, revenues and expenses. We believe the most complex and sensitive judgments, because of their significance to the Consolidated Financial Statements, result primarily from the need to make estimates about the effects of matters that are inherently uncertain. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations and the Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements in our fiscal 2021 Annual Report on Form 10-K describe the significant accounting estimates and policies used in preparation of the Consolidated Financial Statements. Actual results in these areas could differ from management's estimates. There have been no significant changes in our critical accounting estimates during the first six months of fiscal 2022 other than the following:

#### Valuation of Business Combinations

We allocate the amounts we pay for each acquisition to the assets we acquire and liabilities we assume based on their fair values at the date of acquisition, including identifiable intangible assets, which either arise from a contractual or legal right or are separable from goodwill. We base the fair value of identifiable intangible assets acquired in a business combination on detailed valuations that use information and assumptions provided by management, which consider management's best estimates of inputs and assumptions that a market participant would use. We allocate to goodwill any excess purchase price over the fair value of the net tangible and identifiable intangible assets acquired. Transaction costs associated with these acquisitions are expensed as incurred through other, net on the consolidated statements of operations.

#### **Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements**

As of October 2, 2021, we had no significant off-balance sheet arrangements other than \$3.6 million of outstanding standby letters of credit, all of which were under the Revolver.

#### ITEM 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk

We are exposed to market risks, which arise during the normal course of business from changes in interest rates and foreign currency exchange rates.

*Interest Rates.* We currently have variable rate debt outstanding under our credit agreements. We regularly evaluate the impact of interest rate changes on our net income and cash flow and take action to limit our exposure when appropriate.

Foreign Currency Exchange Rates. Our Swiss operations utilize the Swiss franc as the functional currency, our French and German operations utilize the euro as the functional currency and our Polish operations utilize the Polish zloty as the functional currency. As a result, we are exposed to risk associated with fluctuating currency exchange rates between the U.S. dollar and these currencies. Foreign currency transaction gains and losses are included in earnings. Approximately 9% of our net sales were impacted by foreign currency fluctuations for both the three- and six-month periods ended October 2, 2021 compared to 8% for both the three- and six-month periods ended September 26, 2020. Foreign currency transaction exposure arises primarily from the transfer of foreign currency from one subsidiary to another within the group, and to foreign currency denominated trade receivables. Unrealized currency translation gains and losses are recognized upon translation of the foreign operations' balance sheets to U.S. dollars. Because our financial statements are denominated in U.S. dollars, changes in currency exchange rates between the U.S. dollar and other currencies have had, and will continue to have, an impact on our earnings. We periodically enter into derivative financial instruments in the form of forward exchange contracts to reduce the effect of fluctuations in exchange rates on certain third-party sales transactions denominated in non-functional currencies. Based on the accounting guidance related to derivatives and hedging activities, we record derivative financial instruments at fair value. For derivative financial instruments designated and qualifying as cash flow hedges, the effective portion of the gain or loss on these hedges is reported as a component of accumulated other comprehensive income, and is reclassified into earnings when the hedged transaction affects earnings. As of October 2, 2021, we had no derivatives.

#### **ITEM 4. Controls and Procedures**

Our management, with the participation of our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, has evaluated the effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (the "Exchange Act")) as of October 2, 2021. Based on this evaluation, our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer have concluded that, as of October 2, 2021, our disclosure controls and procedures were (1) designed to ensure that information relating to our Company required to be disclosed by us in the reports that we file or submit under the Exchange Act is recorded, processed, summarized and reported to our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer within the time periods specified in the rules and forms of the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission, and (2) effective, in that they provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles.

#### **Changes in Internal Control over Financial Reporting**

No change in our internal control over financial reporting occurred during the three-month period ended October 2, 2021 that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f) under the Exchange Act).

#### PART II - OTHER INFORMATION

#### **ITEM 1. Legal Proceedings**

From time to time, we are involved in litigation and administrative proceedings, which arise in the ordinary course of our business. We do not believe that any litigation or proceeding in which we are currently involved, either individually or in the aggregate, is likely to have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, operating results, cash flow or prospects.

#### ITEM 1A. Risk Factors

There have been no material changes to our risk factors and uncertainties since the most recent filing of our Form 10-K, besides those noted below. For a discussion of the risk factors, refer to Part I, Item 2, "Cautionary Statement as to Forward-Looking Information" contained in this quarterly report and Part I, Item 1A, "Risk Factors," contained in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended April 3, 2021.

#### Quarterly performance can be affected by the timing of government product inspections and approvals.

A portion of our quarterly revenue is associated with contracts with the U.S. government that require onsite inspection and approval of the products by government personnel before we may ship the products, and we have no control over the timing of those inspections and approvals. If products scheduled for delivery in one quarter are not inspected or approved until the following quarter, the delay would adversely affect our sales and profitability for the quarter in which the shipments were scheduled.

#### We may fail to realize some or all of the anticipated benefits of the Dodge Acquisition or those benefits may take longer to realize than expected.

We believe that there are significant benefits and synergies to be realized through leveraging the products, scale and combined enterprise customer bases of RBC and Dodge. However, the efforts to realize these benefits and synergies will be a complex process and may disrupt both companies' existing operations if not implemented in a timely and efficient manner. The full benefits of the Dodge acquisition, including any anticipated sales or growth opportunities, may not be realized as expected or may not be achieved within the time frames we anticipate, or at all. Any data on the expected synergies from the Dodge acquisition included in the unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial information that was included in our Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on September 20, 2021 is based on various adjustments, assumptions and preliminary estimates. Such data have not been prepared, reviewed or analyzed by a third-party and may not be an accurate indication of the actual synergies we will realize, if any, from the Dodge acquisition and the integration of Dodge into our business. Failure to achieve the anticipated benefits of the acquisition could adversely affect our results of operations or cash flows.

#### We may not be able to efficiently integrate Dodge into our operations.

The future success of the Dodge acquisition, including its anticipated benefits and cost savings, depends, in part, on our ability to optimize our operations and integrate Dodge, its systems, operations and personnel into our existing business. These activities will require time and involve dedication of various resources of the Company that would otherwise be dedicated to our existing operations. These integration efforts may accordingly adversely affect our other operations to the extent such efforts take resources or attention away from our other operations. If we experience difficulties in the integration process, the anticipated benefits of the Dodge acquisition may not be realized fully or at all, or may take longer to realize than expected, which could have an adverse effect on us for an undetermined period. There can be no assurance that we will realize the operational or financial gains from the Dodge acquisition that we anticipated when originally determining to acquire Dodge.

Additional challenges, risks and uncertainties we may encounter as part of the integration process include the following:

- we may face significant costs of integration and compliance with any laws or regulations applicable to Dodge or our combined company;
- we may experience delays in the integration of management teams, strategies, operations, products and services;
- there may be differences in business backgrounds, corporate cultures and management philosophies that may delay the successful integration of Dodge's management personnel into our operations;
- we may be unable to retain key Dodge employees;
- we may not be able to create and enforce uniform standards, controls, procedures, policies and information systems across our combined company;
- we may face challenges in integrating complex systems, technology, networks and other assets of Dodge into our operations in a seamless manner that minimizes any adverse impact on customers, suppliers, employees and other constituencies;
- there may be potential unknown liabilities and unforeseen increased expenses associated with the Dodge acquisition, including costs to integrate Dodge beyond current estimates; and
- we may experience disruptions of, or the loss of momentum in, our or Dodge's ongoing businesses or inconsistencies in standards, controls, procedures and policies.

Any of these factors could adversely affect our or Dodge's ability to maintain relationships with customers, suppliers, employees and other constituencies or our ability to achieve the anticipated benefits of the Dodge acquisition, which could reduce earnings or otherwise adversely affect our business and financial results.

We incurred substantial debt in order to complete the Dodge acquisition, which could constrain our business and exposes us to the risk of defaults under our debt instruments.

As of November 1, 2021, we had approximately \$1,800.0 million of total debt as a result of the completion of the Dodge acquisition. This debt could or will have important consequences, including, but not limited to:

- this debt requires us to make significant interest and principal payments in the future;
- a substantial portion of our cash flow from operations will be used to repay the principal and interest on our debt, thereby reducing the funds available to us for other purposes including for strategic acquisitions, working capital, capital expenditures, and general corporate purposes;
- our flexibility in planning for and reacting to changes in our business, the competitive landscape and the markets in which we operate may be limited; and
- we may be placed at a competitive disadvantage relative to other companies in our industry with less debt or comparable debt on more favorable terms.

Our ability to make scheduled payments on and to refinance our indebtedness depends on and is subject to our financial and operating performance and no assurance can be given that our business will generate sufficient cash flow to service our debt.

Additionally, our ability to comply with the financial and other covenants contained in our debt instruments could be affected by, among other things, changes in our results of operations, the incurrence of additional indebtedness, the pricing of our products, our success at implementing cost reduction initiatives, our ability to successfully implement our overall business strategy, or changes in industry-specific or general economic conditions which are beyond our control. The breach of any of these covenants could result in a default or event of default under the New Credit Agreement and the indenture that governs the Notes, which, if not cured or waived, could result in our being required to repay these borrowings before their due date. If we are forced to refinance these borrowings on less favorable terms or cannot refinance these borrowings, our prospects, business, financial condition, results of operations and cash flows could be materially and adversely affected and could cause us to become bankrupt or otherwise insolvent. In addition, these covenants may restrict our ability to engage in transactions that we believe would otherwise be in the best interests of our business and stockholders.

#### Increases in interest rates would increase the cost of servicing Term Loan Facility and could reduce our profitability.

The \$1,300.0 million outstanding under the Term Loan Facility bears interest at a variable rate. As a result, increases in interest rates would increase the cost of servicing the Term Loan Facility, and could materially reduce our profitability and cash flows. We have not entered into interest rate cap agreements on the Term Loan Facility. In addition, a transition away from the London Interbank Offered Rate (LIBOR) as a benchmark for establishing the applicable interest rate may affect the cost of servicing the Term Loan Facility. The Financial Conduct Authority of the United Kingdom has announced that it plans to no longer persuade or compel banks to submit rates for the calculation of LIBOR by the end of calendar year 2021. Although the Term Loan Facility provides for alternative base rates, such alternative base rates may or may not be related to LIBOR, and the consequences of the phase—out of LIBOR cannot be entirely predicted at this time.

#### ITEM 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds

#### **Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities**

None.

#### **Use of Proceeds**

Not applicable.

#### **Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities**

In 2019, our Board of Directors authorized us to repurchase up to \$100.0 million of our common stock from time to time on the open market, in block trade transactions, and through privately negotiated transactions, in compliance with SEC Rule 10b-18 depending on market conditions, alternative uses of capital, and other relevant factors. Purchases may be commenced, suspended, or discontinued at any time without prior notice.

Total share repurchases under the 2019 plan for the three months ended October 2, 2021 are as follows:

				Number of shares purchased as part of the publicly	s	Approximate dollar value of shares still available be purchased
	<b>Total number</b>	Av	erage price paid	announced		under the
Period	of shares purchased		per share	program	pı	rogram (000's)
07/04/2021 - 07/31/2021		\$			\$	81,315
08/01/2021 - 08/28/2021	406		226.86	406		81,223
08/29/2021 - 10/02/2021			<u> </u>		\$	81,223
Total	406	\$	226.86	406		

#### **ITEM 3. Defaults Upon Senior Securities**

Not applicable.

#### **ITEM 4. Mine Safety Disclosures**

Not applicable.

#### ITEM 5. Other Information

Not applicable.

#### ITEM 6. Exhibits

#### Exhibit

Number	Exhibit Description
31.01	Certification of Chief Executive Officer Pursuant to Securities Exchange Act Rule 13a-14(a).
31.02	Certification of Chief Financial Officer Pursuant to Securities Exchange Act Rule 13a-14(a).
32.01	Certification of Chief Executive Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350 and Securities Exchange Act Rule 13a-14(b).*
32.02	Certification of Chief Financial Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350 and Securities Exchange Act Rule 13a-14(b).*
101.INS	XBRL Instance Document.
101.SCH	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document.
101.CAL	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document.
101.DEF	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document.
101.LAB	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document.
101.PRE	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document.

<sup>\*</sup> This certification accompanies this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, is not deemed filed with the SEC and is not to be incorporated by reference into any filing of the Company under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (whether made before or after the date of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q), irrespective of any general incorporation language contained in such filing.

#### **SIGNATURES**

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the Registrant has duly caused this Report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized.

RBC BEARINGS INCORPORATED (Registrant)

By: /s/ Michael J. Hartnett

Name: Michael J. Hartnett Title: Chief Executive Officer Date: November 12, 2021

By: /s/ Robert M. Sullivan

Name: Robert M. Sullivan Title: Chief Financial Officer Date: November 12, 2021

#### EXHIBIT INDEX

Exhibit	
Number	Exhibit Description
31.01	Certification of Chief Executive Officer Pursuant to Securities Exchange Act Rule 13a-14(a).
31.02	Certification of Chief Financial Officer Pursuant to Securities Exchange Act Rule 13a-14(a).
32.01	Certification of Chief Executive Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350 and Securities Exchange Act Rule 13a-14(b).*
32.02	Certification of Chief Financial Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350 and Securities Exchange Act Rule 13a-14(b).*
101.INS	XBRL Instance Document.
101.SCH	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document.
101.CAL	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document.
101.DEF	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document.
101.LAB	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document.
101.PRE	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document.

<sup>\*</sup> This certification accompanies this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, is not deemed filed with the SEC and is not to be incorporated by reference into any filing of the Company under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (whether made before or after the date of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q), irrespective of any general incorporation language contained in such filing.

### CERTIFICATION OF CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER PURSUANT TO SECTION 302 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

- I, Michael J. Hartnett, certify that:
- 1. I have reviewed this quarterly report on Form 10-Q of RBC Bearings Incorporated;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
  - a) designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including any consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
  - b) designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles; and
  - c) evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
  - d) disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
  - a) all significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
  - b) any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: November 12, 2021 By: /s/ Michael J. Hartnett

Michael J. Hartnett
President and Chief Executive Officer

### CERTIFICATION OF CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER PURSUANT TO SECTION 302 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

- I, Robert M. Sullivan, certify that:
- 1. I have reviewed this quarterly report on Form 10-Q of RBC Bearings Incorporated;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
  - a) designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including any consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
  - b) designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles; and
  - c) evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
  - d) disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
  - a) all significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
  - b) any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: November 12, 2021 By: /s/ Robert M. Sullivan

Robert M. Sullivan
Vice President and Chief Financial Officer

## CERTIFICATION OF CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C SECTION 1350

The undersigned, Michael J. Hartnett, the President and Chief Executive Officer of RBC Bearings Incorporated (the "Company"), pursuant to 18 U.S.C. §1350, hereby certifies that:

- (i) the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the period ended October 2, 2021 of the Company (the "Report") fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934; and
- (ii) the information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

Date: November 12, 2021

/s/ Michael J. Hartnett

Michael J. Hartnett

President and Chief Executive Officer

## CERTIFICATION OF CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350

The undersigned, Robert M. Sullivan, Chief Financial Officer, of RBC Bearings Incorporated (the "Company"), pursuant to 18 U.S.C. §1350, hereby certifies:

- (i) the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the period ended October 2, 2021 of the Company (the "Report") fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934; and
- (ii) the information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

Dated: November 12, 2021

/s/ Robert M. Sullivan

Robert M. Sullivan Vice President and Chief Financial Officer